# TACOMA COMMUNITY COLLEGE

# WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES EXEMPT BARGAINING UNIT

**E**FFECTIVE

JANUARY 1, 2023 THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 2025



## Table of Contents

PREAMBLE		1
ARTICLE 1 -	- UNION RECOGNITION	3
ARTICLE 2		3
	- UNION RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 3		
3.1	REPRESENTATION	5
3.2	STAFF REPRESENTATIVES	5
3.3	UNION STEWARDS	
А.	Steward List	
В.	Paid Release Time	
С.	Notification	6
3.4	EMPLOYEES	
А.	Paid Release Time	7
В.	Notification	7
3.5	Use of State Facilities, Resources, and Equipment	
А.	Meeting Space and Facilities	
В.	Supplies and Equipment	8
С.	E-mail, Fax Machines, the Internet, and Intranets	8
3.6	INFORMATION REQUESTS	9
3.7	BULLETIN BOARDS AND NEWSSTANDS	10
3.8	DISTRIBUTION OF MATERIAL.	10
3.9	TIME OFF FOR UNION ACTIVITIES	1
3.10	TEMPORARY EMPLOYMENT WITH THE UNION	1
3.11	COLLEGE COMMITTEE MEETINGS	1
3.12	WFSE COUNCIL PRESIDENT AND VICE-PRESIDENT (IF EMPLOYED BY THE COLLEGE)	2
А.	Leave of Absence	12
В.	Leave Balances	12
С.	Indemnification	12
D.	Return Rights	12
ARTICLE 4 -	- MANAGEMENT RIGHTS 1	15
ARTICLE 5	WORKPLACE BEHAVIOR	17
ARTICLE 6	HIRING AND APPOINTMENTS	9
6.1	FILLING POSITIONS	19

Recr	uitment	 	19
А.	Open Competitive Recruitment	 	19
В.	Temporary Appointments or Assignments	 	19
С.	Appointing Authority	 	19
6.2	TYPES OF APPOINTMENT	 	19
А.	Regular or "Recurring" Exempt Positions:	 	19
В.	Non-Permanent Appointments	 	20
С.	Project Employment	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
6.3	REVERSION RIGHTS TO CLASSIFIED SERVICE	 	21
6.4	NOTICE	 	21
ARTICLE 7	- WORK SCHEDULES		23
71	<u> </u>		23
в.	Work Schedules		
С.	Committees		
ARTICI F 8	- TRAINING AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT		
	EDUCATION BENEFITS		
8.1	EDUCATION BENEFITS MEMBERSHIP AND CONFERENCES.		
8.2			
А.	Membership		
В.	Conferences		
8.3	TRAINING OR PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITIES		
8.4	MASTER AGREEMENT TRAINING		
8.5	NEW EMPLOYEE ORIENTATION	 	26
ARTICLE 9	– WORKLOAD AND STAFFING	 	27
ARTICLE 1	0 – PERFORMANCE EVALUATION	 	29
10.1	PURPOSE	 	29
10.2	Process		
10.3	RETENTION OF PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS		
ARTICLE 1	1 – EMPLOYEE FILES	 	31
11.12	REMOVAL OF DOCUMENTS	 	
ARTICI F 1	2 – HOLIDAYS		33
12.1	Paid Holidays		
12.2	Observance of Holidays		
12.3 12.4			
12.4	HOLIDAY RULES	 	

12.5	Personal Holidays	
ARTICLE 1	3 – ANNUAL LEAVE	37
13.2	REGULAR FULL-TIME EXEMPT EMPLOYEES	
13.4	Annual Leave Use	
13.5	Annual Leave Cash-Out at Separation	
13.6	ANNUAL LEAVE MAXIMUM	
13.8	Use of Vacation Leave for Sick Leave Purposes	
ARTICLE 14	4 – SICK LEAVE	39
14.2	SICK LEAVE ACCRUAL	
14.3	SICK LEAVE USE	
14.3	VACATION LEAVE, PERSONAL LEAVE OR PERSONAL HOLIDAY FOR SICK LEAVE PURPOSES	
14.4	RESTORATION OF VACATION LEAVE	
14.5	SICK LEAVE REPORTING, CERTIFICATION AND VERIFICATION	
14.6	SICK LEAVE ANNUAL CASH OUT	
14.7	SICK LEAVE SEPARATION CASH OUT	
14.8	REEMPLOYMENT	
14.9	CARRY FORWARD AND TRANSFER	
ARTICLE 1	5 – SHARED LEAVE	45
	SHARED LEAVE	
15.1		
ARTICLE 1	6 – MISCELLANEOUS PAID LEAVES	
16.1	Personal Leave	
А.	Employees shall be granted personal leave as defined below:	
В.	Employee requesting to use personal leave	47
16.2	JURY DUTY LEAVE	
16.3	MILITARY LEAVE	
16.4	BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	
16.5	INTERVIEWS	
16.6	LIFE GIVING PROCEDURES, BLOOD, PLATELET, AND FLUID DONATIONS	49
ARTICLE 1	7 - FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE	51
17.1	THE PARTIES RECOGNIZE THAT	
17.2	THE FEDERAL FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT OF 1993 (FMLA)	
17.6	PARENTAL AND PREGNANCY DISABILITY LEAVE	54
ARTICLE 1	8 – LEAVE WITHOUT PAY	57
18.1	LEAVE WITHOUT PAY WILL BE GRANTED FOR THE FOLLOWING REASONS	

18.2.	Leave without Pay –	57
Prof	essional or Personal Reasons	57
18.3	Provisions or Conditions for Leave without Pay –	57
Prof	essional or Personal Reasons	57
18.4	LIMITATIONS	58
18.5	RETURNING EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	58
18.6	MILITARY LEAVE	
18.7	VOLUNTEER FIREFIGHTING LEAVE	
18.8	MILITARY FAMILY LEAVE	59
18.9	DOMESTIC VIOLENCE LEAVE	
18.10	CHILD OR ELDER CARE EMERGENCIES	
ARTICLE 1	9 – SUSPENDED OPERATIONS AND COLLEGE CLOSURES	
19.3	LEAVE REPORTING AND PAY	61
19.4	INCLEMENT WEATHER	
ARTICLE 2	0 – COMPENSABLE WORK RELATED INJURY OR ILLNESS LEAVE	63
ARTICLE 2	1 – REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION AND DISABILITY SEPARATION	65
21.0	DISABILITY ACCOMMODATIONS	65
21.1	SAFETY ACCOMMODATIONS	
21.2	Pregnancy Accommodations	
21.3	DISABILITY SEPARATION	
ARTICLE 2	2 – DRUG AND ALCOHOL FREE WORKPLACE	
22.1	COMPLIANCE	
22.2	Possession or use of Alcohol and Illegal Drugs	
22.3	PRESCRIPTION AND OVER-THE-COUNTER MEDICATIONS	
22.4	Drug and Alcohol Testing	
22.5	REASONABLE SUSPICION TESTING	
22.6	POST-ACCIDENT TESTING – ALL EMPLOYEES	
22.8	TRAINING	71
ARTICLE 2	3 – SAFETY AND HEALTH	73
23.1	RESPONSIBILITY	73
23.2	Reporting Safety Issues	73
23.3	JOINT SAFETY COMMITTEE	73
23.4	Wellness	74
23.5	Ergonomic Assessments	74
23.6	Safety Training	74

23.7	Allergies	74
23.8	SAFETY AND HEALTH GRIEVANCES	74
ARTICLE	24 – TRAVEL AND PER DIEM	75
ARTICLE	25 – COMMUTE TRIP REDUCTION, TELEWORK, AND PARKING	
25.3	TELEWORK	77
ARTICLE	26 - DISCIPLINE	
26.2	Corrective Action and Discipline	
А.	Corrective Action	
В.	Disciplinary Action	
С.	Employee Rights	
26.3	PRIVACY	
26.4	Investigations	
А.	Union Representation	
В.	Roles	
	27 – RESIGNATION AND ABANDONMENT	
	VOLUNTARY RESIGNATION	
27.1	VOLUNTARY RESIGNATION	
27.2	UNAUTHORIZED ABSENCE/ABANDONMENT	
27.3	NOTICE OF SEPARATION	
27.4	PETITION FOR REINSTATEMENT	
ARTICLE	28 – PRIVACY AND OFF-DUTY CONDUCT	85
ARTICLE	29 – MANDATORY SUBJECTS	87
20.2	RELEASE TIME	07
29.2	RELEASE TIME	87
ARTICLE	30 – UNION-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	
30.1	Union-Management Committee	
А.	Proposals	
С.	Participation	
D.	Meetings	
Ε.	Scope of Authority	
ARTICLE	31 - LAYOFF AND RECALL	
31. 1	Layoff Basis	91
31.2	NOTICE TO THE UNION:	
31.3	Notice to the Employee	
31.4	Voluntary Layoff, Leave of Absence or Reduction in FTE	

31.5	Permanent Increase or Reduction in FTE	92
31.6	Layoff Units	92
31.7	QUALIFICATIONS	92
31.8	Layoff Rights	92
А.	Multiple Incumbents	
С.	Recall	
ARTICLE	32 – LEGAL DEFENSE	
ARTICI F	33 – EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM	97
ARTICLE	34 – EMPLOYEE LOUNGE FACILITIES	
ARTICLE	35 – VOLUNTEERS AND STUDENT WORKERS	101
ARTICLE	36 – CONTRACTING	103
	37 – NO STRIKE / NO LOCKOUT	
ARTICLE	38 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
38.1	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
A.		
В.		
С.		
D.		
Ε.	Contents	108
F.	Modifications	108
G.	Resolution	
Н.	Withdrawal	
Ι.	Resubmission	
J.	Pay	
К.	Group Grievances	
L.	Consolidation	108
M	Bypass	109
N.	Discipline	109
0.	Grievance Files	109
38.2	FILING AND PROCESSING	109
А.	Filing	
В.	Alternative Resolution Methods	
С.	Processing	
Ste	ep 1: Management Supervisor, Director, Dean or Designee	
Ste	ep 2: Human Resources or Designee	110

S	Step 3: President, Vice President or Designee			
S	tep 4: Mediation			
S	tep 5: Arbitration			
Ľ	D. Selecting an Arbitrator			
Ε	Authority of the Arbitrator			
F	- Arbitration Costs			
38.3	3 SUCCESSOR CLAUSE			
ARTICL	E 39 - DUES DEDUCTION AND STATUS REPORTS			
39.1	NOTIFICATION TO EMPLOYEES			
39.2				
39.3	3 REVOCATION OF MEMBERSHIP	116		
39.4				
39.5				
39.6	5 INDEMNIFICATION			
ARTICL	E 40 - COMPENSATION			
40.1				
A	<i>"</i>			
В				
40.2	2 Periodic Increments			
40.3	Pay for Performing the Duties of a Higher Paid Position			
40.4	EMPLOYEE REQUESTED SALARY INCREASES			
40.5	5 SALARY OVERPAYMENT RECOVERY			
A	A. Discovery			
В	3. Method of Payback			
C	C. Appeal Rights			
40.6	5 DEPENDENT CARE SALARY REDUCTION PLAN			
40.7	7 PRETAX HEALTH CARE PREMIUMS			
40.8	3 MEDICAL/DENTAL EXPENSE ACCOUNT			
40.9	9 VOLUNTARY SEPARATION INCENTIVES – VOLUNTARY RETIREMENT INCENTIVES	123		
ARTICL	E 41–HEALTH CARE BENEFIT AMOUNTS	124		
41.1	HEALTH CARE BENEFITS AMOUNTS			
41.2	2 Wellness			
41.3	3 MEDICAL FLEXIBLE SPENDING ARRANGEMENT			
ARTICL	E 42 – SAVINGS CLAUSE	126		
ARTICL	ARTICLE 43– PRINTING OF AGREEMENT			

ARTICLE 44 – POSITION REVIEWS	130
ARTICLE 45 – SIGNED AGREEMENT	132
APPENDIX A - LAYOFF UNITS	134
APPENDIX B - DRUG FREE WORKPLACE	136
Drug Free Workplace Reasonable Suspicion & Post Accident Testing Procedure	
Purpose	
Procedure	
	2
APPENDIX C - MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING - SALARY SURVEY	148
APPENDIX D – MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING - LAYOFF UNITS	150
APPENDIX E - MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING - RECRUITMENT RETENTION LUMP SUM PAYME	NT 152
APPENDIX F - MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING - DURATION OF CBA	154

#### PREAMBLE

The purpose of this Agreement is to promote a harmonious and mutually supportive relationship between two components of the educational community who are signatories of this agreement - the Board of Trustees and the Administration, and the Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE), AFSCME Council 28, AFL-CIO, referred to as the Union – by encouraging a spirit of cooperation between these two groups for their mutual advantage and in the public interest. To this end, the parties commit to a collaborative working relationship and the sharing of information with their respective constituent groups.

This Agreement is entered into by and between the Board of Trustees of Tacoma Community College, referred to as the "College," and the Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE), AFSCME Council 28, AFL-CIO, referred to as the "Union."

HIMING

#### **ARTICLE 1 – Union Recognition**

- **1.1** The Employer recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining representative for exempt employees described in Appendix A.
- **1.2** This Agreement covers the employees described in Appendix A, entitled but does not cover any statutorily excluded positions or any positions excluded in Appendix A.
- **1.3** This Agreement covers Appendix D, Memorandum of Understanding regarding Layoff Units.

#### **ARTICLE 2 - Non-Discrimination**

The college will comply with all applicable federal and state regulations. Prohibited 2.1 discrimination by either party includes but is not limited to: religion; age; sex; status as a breastfeeding mother; pregnancy; marital status; race (including traits historically associated or perceived to be associated with race such as but not limited to, hair texture and protective hairstyles); color; creed; national origin; citizenship or immigration status; political affiliation; military status; status as an honorably discharged veteran, a disabled veteran or Vietnam era veteran; sexual orientation; gender identity; gender expression; any real or perceived sensory, mental or physical disability; use of a trained guide or service animal by a person with a disability; generic information; HIV/AIDS or Hepatitis C status; status as an actual or perceived victim of domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking; because of the participation or lack of participation in union activities; and any other legally protected class. It is important that employees be able to conduct work in an environment free from discrimination and harassment and have an avenue for addressing concerns or complaints. Concerns and complaints will be addressed per college policy.

The College will provide annual notice concerning applicable campus policies and state and federal regulations.

Both parties agree that nothing in this Agreement will prevent an employee from filing a complaint with the Washington State Human Rights Commission, Office of Civil Rights, or the Equal Opportunity Commission.

#### **ARTICLE 3 – Union Rights**

#### 3.1 Representation

Upon request, an employee will have the right to representation at all levels on any matter adversely affecting their conditions of employment. The exercise of this right will not unreasonably delay or postpone a meeting. Except as otherwise specified in this Agreement, representation will not apply to discussions with an employee in the normal course of duty, such as giving instructions, assigning work, informal discussions, delivery of paperwork, staff or work unit meetings or other routine communications with an employee.

#### 3.2 Staff Representatives

- A. The Union will provide the Employer with a written list of staff representatives. The Union will provide written notice to the Employer of any changes within thirty (30) calendar days of the changes.
- **B.** Staff representatives may have access to the Employer's offices or facilities to carry out representational activities. The representatives will notify local management prior to their arrival and will not interrupt the normal operations of the college. The staff representative may meet with bargaining unit employees in non-work areas during the employee's meal periods, rest periods, and before and after their shift.
- **C.** The Employer's written Board of Trustee or administrative policies pertaining to employees represented by the Union will be made available to staff representatives.

#### 3.3 Union Stewards

Α.

#### Steward List

The Union will provide the Employer with a written list of each current union steward, including any mentored steward. The Union will maintain the list. The Employer will not recognize an employee as a union steward if their name does not appear on the list.

#### B. Paid Release Time

Union stewards, including any mentored stewards, will be granted a reasonable amount of time during their normal working hours to investigate and process grievances in accordance with Article 38, Grievance Procedure. In addition, union stewards, including any mentored stewards, will be released during their normal working hours to prepare for and attend meetings within the steward's bargaining unit for the following representational activities:

- 1. Management scheduled investigatory interviews and pre-disciplinary meetings, in accordance with Article 26, Discipline;
- Management scheduled new employee orientation or other approved Union access to new employees, in accordance with Article 6.XXX, New Employee Orientation and Union Access to New Employees;
- Pre-meetings and Union-Management Communication Committees in accordance with <u>Article 30</u>, Union-Management Communication Committee; and
- 4. Informal grievance resolution meetings, grievance meetings, mediation sessions, alternative dispute resolution meetings and arbitration hearings in accordance with Article 38, Grievance Procedure, and held during their work time.

#### C. Notification

The union steward, including any mentored steward, will obtain approval from their supervisor before attending any meeting or hearing during their work hours. All requests must include the approximate amount of time the steward expects the activity to take. Any college business requiring the union steward's immediate attention will be completed prior to attending the meeting or hearing. Union stewards will suffer no loss in pay for attending management scheduled meetings and hearings that are scheduled during the union steward's work time. Attendance at meetings or hearings during the union steward's non-work hours will not be considered as time worked. Union stewards cannot use state vehicles to travel to and from a work site in order to perform representational activities unless authorized by the college. If the amount of time a union steward spends performing representational activities is affecting their ability to accomplish assigned duties, the Employer will not continue to release the employee and the Union will be notified.

#### 3.4 Employees

#### A. Paid Release Time

Employees will be provided a reasonable amount of time during their normal working hours to meet with the union steward and/or staff representative to process a grievance. In addition, employees will be released during their normal working hours to prepare for and attend meetings or hearings scheduled by management for the following:

- Informal grievance resolution meetings, grievance meetings, alternative dispute resolution meetings, mediation sessions and arbitration hearings, in accordance with Article 308, Grievance Procedure, and held during their work time;
  - a. Subpoenaed Witnesses in an Arbitration

When an employee is subpoenaed as a witness on behalf of the Union in an arbitration case, the employee may appear without loss of pay if they appear during their work time, providing the testimony given is related to their job function or involves matters they have witnessed, and is relevant to the arbitration case. Every effort will be made to avoid the presentation of repetitive witnesses.

Management scheduled investigatory interviews and/or predisciplinary meetings, in accordance with Article 38, Discipline, and;

3. Negotiations in accordance with Article 29, Mandatory Subjects.

#### B. Notification

An employee will obtain prior approval from their supervisor before attending any meeting or hearing. All requests must include the approximate amount of time the employee expects the activity to take. As determined by the supervisor, any college/district business requiring the employee's immediate attention must be completed prior to attending the meeting or hearing. Employees will suffer no loss in pay for attending management scheduled meetings and hearings that are scheduled during the employee's work time. Attendance at meetings or hearings during the employee's non-work hours will not be considered as time worked. An employee cannot use a state vehicle to travel to and from a worksite in order to attend a meeting or hearing unless authorized by the college/district.

If the amount of time an employee spends attending meetings or hearings is affecting their ability to accomplish their assigned duties, the Employer will not continue to release the employee and the Union will be notified.

#### 3.5 Use of State Facilities, Resources, and Equipment

#### A. Meeting Space and Facilities

The Employer's campuses and facilities may be used by the Union to hold meetings subject to the Employer's policy, availability of the space and with prior written authorization of the Employer.

#### B. Supplies and Equipment

The Union and employees will not use state-purchased supplies or equipment to conduct union business or representational activities. This does not preclude the use of the telephone for representational activities if there is no cost to the Employer, the call is brief in duration and it does not disrupt or distract from college business.

#### E-mail, Fax Machines, the Internet, and Intranets

The Union and employees will not use state-owned or operated e-mail, fax machines, the Internet, or intranets to communicate with one another regarding union business. However, an employee may use state-owned e-mail to request union representation or to notify the Human Resources Office of their intent to distribute union material per Section 3.7. In addition, local union officers, shop stewards and union management communications

committee members may use state owned/operated equipment to communicate with affected employees, the Union and/or the Employer for the exclusive purpose of administration of this Agreement. Such use will:

- 1. Result in little or no cost to the Employer;
- 2. Be brief in duration and frequency;
- 3. Not interfere with the performance of their official duties;
- 4. Not distract from the conduct of state business;
- 5. Not disrupt other state employees and not obligate other employees to make a personal use of state resources; and
- 6. Not compromise the security or integrity of state information or software.
- D. Local union officers, shop stewards and union management communication committee members will not use the above-referenced state equipment for union organizing, internal union business, advocating for or against the Union in an election, or any other purpose prohibited by the Executive Ethics Board. Communication that occurs over state-owned equipment is the property of the Employer and may be subject to public disclosure.
- E. Up to twice per month, the college/district public information officer, or designee, will distribute notifications from the Union by email limited to date, time and location of union sponsored informational meetings open to the entire bargaining unit. Designated union officials will provide notification by submitting it directly to the public information officer or designee

#### 3.6 Information Requests

The College agrees to provide the Union, upon written request, access to materials and information necessary for the Union to fulfill its statutory responsibility to negotiate and administer this Agreement. When the Union submits a request for information that the College believes is unclear or unreasonable, or which requires the creation or compilation of a report, the College will contact the Union staff representative and the parties will discuss the relevance, necessity and costs associated with the request.

#### 3.7 Bulletin Boards and Newsstands

The Employer will maintain bulletin board(s) or space on existing bulletin boards currently provided to the Union for union communication. In bargaining units where no bulletin board or space on existing bulletin boards has been provided, the Employer will supply the Union with a board or space. Material posted on the bulletin board will be appropriate to the workplace, politically non-partisan, in compliance with state ethics laws and identified as union literature. If requested, the Employer will identify area(s) where Union provided newsstand(s) can be located at each college. Union provided newsstand(s) must meet the Employer's campus standards. Union communications will not be posted or otherwise disseminated in any other location on the campus, except as provided in the Employer policy and in <u>Section</u>

<u>40.7</u>.

#### 3.8 Distribution of Material

A union-designated employee will have access twice per month to their worksite for the purposes of distributing union information to other bargaining unit employees provided:

- **A.** The employee is on break time or off duty;
- **B.** The distribution does not disrupt the Employer's operation;
- **C.** The distribution will normally occur via desk drops or mailboxes as determined by the Human Resources Manager. In those cases where circumstances do not permit distribution by those methods, an alternative method will be mutually agreed upon; and
- **D.** The employee will send an email to notify the Human Resources Office in advance of their intent to distribute information.

#### **3.9** Time Off for Union Activities

- A. Union-designated employees may be allowed time off without pay to attend union-sponsored meetings, training sessions, conferences, and conventions. The employees' time off will not interfere with the operating needs of the college/district as determined by management. If the absence is approved, the employees may use accumulated compensatory time, personal holiday, or vacation leave instead of leave without pay. However, employees must use compensatory time prior to their use of vacation leave, unless the use would result in the loss of their vacation leave.
- B. The Union will give the Employer a written list of the names of the employees it is requesting attend the above-listed activities, at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the activity.

#### 3.10 Temporary Employment with the Union

With thirty (30) calendar days' notice, unless agreed otherwise, employees may be granted leave without pay to accept temporary employment with the Union of a specified duration, not to exceed six (6) months, provided the employee's time off will not interfere with the operating needs of the college/district as determined by management. Employees who accept temporary employment with the Union may be allowed to use vacation leave or compensatory time to maintain their medical benefits while working for the Union. The Union will reimburse the Employer for the "fully burdened costs of the positions" the Employer incurs as a result of an employee accepting the temporary employment. The Union will reimburse the Employer. The parties may agree to an extension of leave without pay up to an additional six (6) months. The returning employee will be employed in a position in the same job classification and the same geographical area, as determined by the Employer.

#### 3.11 College Committee Meetings

Employees appointed to serve on College Committees will be provided with paid release time. Employees who are not appointed to a College Committee but would like to attend the meeting must first obtain approval from management.

#### 3.12 WFSE Council President and Vice-President (if employed by the College)

#### A. Leave of Absence

Upon request of the Union, the College will grant leave with pay for the WFSE Council President and Vice-President for their term of office, for a period not to exceed two (2) years. The Union will give the College at least 90 (ninety) calendar days prior notice, unless otherwise agreed. The Union will reimburse the College for the "fully burdened costs of the positions" (including unemployment cost) the College incurs as a result of placing the Council President and Vice-President on leave with pay during the period of absence. The Union will reimburse the College by the 20<sup>th</sup> of each month for the previous month.

#### B. Leave Balances

The President and Vice-President will accrue vacation and sick leave during the period of absence; however, when the President and Vice-President return to state service their leave balances will not exceed their leave balances on the date the period of absence commenced. If the President or Vice-President retire or separate from state service at the end of the period of absence, their leave balances will not exceed their leave balances on the date the period of absence commenced. Reporting of leave will be submitted to the College. All leave requests will be submitted within the required time limits.

#### C. Indemnification

The Union will defend, indemnify and hold harmless the College for any and all costs including attorney's fees, damages, settlements, or judgments, or other costs, obligations, or liabilities the College incurs as a result of any demands, claims, or lawsuits filed against the College arising out of or in relation to actions taken by the President or Vice-President, or their status as President and Vice President, during the period of absence.

#### D. Return Rights

The President and Vice-President will have the right to return to the same or comparable position provided such position is vacant or occupied by a temporary employee, and provided such reemployment is not in conflict with any articles in this Agreement. The employee and the College may enter into a written agreement regarding return rights prior to the commencement of leave.

white the second second

HIMING

### ARTICLE 4 – Management Rights

- **4.1** Except as modified by this Agreement, the College retains all rights of management, which, in addition to all powers, duties, and rights established by constitutional provisions or statute, will include but not be limited to, the right to:
  - A. Determine the College's functions, programs, organizational structure, and use of technology;
  - B. Determine the College's budget and size of the College's workforce and the basis, including financial, for any temporary or permanent increases or reductions to the size of the College's workforce;
  - **C.** Direct and supervise employees;

Ŀ

- **D.** Take all necessary actions to carry out the mission of the state and/or the College during emergencies;
- **E.** Determine the College's mission and strategic plans;
- **F.** Develop, enforce, modify, or terminate any policy, procedure, manual, or work method associated with the operations of the college;
- **G.** Determine or consolidate location of operations, office, work sites, including permanently or temporarily moving operations in whole or part to other locations;
- **H.** Purchase services, subcontract work, and/or otherwise discontinue work functions performed by exempt staff.
- I. Establish or modify the workweek, daily work shift, core hours of work and days off;
  - Establish work performance standards, which include, but not limited to, the priority, quality, and quantity of work;
- **K.** Establish, allocate, reallocate, or abolish positions, and determine the qualifications necessary to perform the duties of such positions;
- L. Select, hire, assign, reassign, evaluate, retain, promote, demote, and transfer, employees;

- **M.** Determine training needs, methods of training and employees to be trained; and
- **N.** Suspend, demote, reduce pay, discharge, and/or take other disciplinary actions as deemed necessary by the College.
- **4.2** The College has the right to exercise all of the above rights and the lawful rights, prerogatives and functions of management. The College's non-exercise of any right prerogative or function will not be deemed a waiver of such right or establishment of a practice.

#### **ARTICLE 5 - Workplace Behavior**

- **5.1** The College and the Union agree that all employees should work in an environment that fosters mutual respect and professionalism. The parties agree that inappropriate behavior in the workplace does not promote the College's business, employee wellbeing, or productivity. All employees are responsible for contributing to such an environment and are expected to treat others with courtesy and respect.
- **5.2** Inappropriate workplace behavior by employees, supervisors and/or managers will not be tolerated. If an employee and/or the employee's union representative believes the employee has been subjected to inappropriate workplace behavior, the employee and/or the employee's representative is encouraged to resolve this as the earliest opportunity and at the lowest level.
  - **A.** Level 1 Report this behavior to the employee's management supervisor in the employee's chain of command.
  - **B.** Level 2 If there is no resolution at Level 1 the behavior should be reported the employee's Vice President.
  - **C.** Level 3 If there is no resolution at Level 2, the final level would be to report the behavior to the Executive Director of Human Resources.

The Employer will investigate the reported behavior and take appropriate action as necessary. The employee and/or union representative will be notified upon conclusion of the investigation. Upon request, the Employer will provide the employee and the union representative with a copy of the investigation report.

- **5.3** Retaliation against employees who make a workplace behavior complaint will not be tolerated.
- 5.4 Supervisors, managers and Human Resource Office staff will be trained on Article 5, Workplace Behavior. The Employer and the Union may agree to joint training on workplace behavior for all employees.

**5.5** The procedural aspects of this article are subject to Step 3 of the grievance procedure only. No other grievance steps apply.

18

#### **ARTICLE 6 - Hiring and Appointments**

#### 6.1 Filling Positions

The College will determine when and how a position will be filled, the type of appointment to be used when filling the position, and the qualifications necessary to perform the duties of the specific position. When making an appointment the College commits to appointing external and internal, qualified and diverse candidates. Applicants or candidates who need a reasonable accommodation are responsible for requesting reasonable accommodation(s).

#### Recruitment

#### A. Open Competitive Recruitment

Appointment to a regular, temporary, or project exempt position vacancy through an open competitive recruitment process which includes targeted external and internal outreach and advertising of the open exempt position, designed to recruit a diverse and qualified candidate pool for vacant exempt positions.

#### B. Temporary Appointments or Assignments

A temporary appointment or assignment may be made for up to 1050 hours whenever a need exists to fill an exempt position quickly and on a short-term basis.

#### C. Appointing Authority

The president may appoint candidates to an exempt position without a recruitment process as needed.

#### 6.2 **Types of Appointment**

#### A. Regular or "Recurring" Exempt Positions:

**Regular or "recurring" exempt positions** are positions that are established and funded on a twelve-month basis at either a full-time or part-time level by the College. Initial Appointments - Represented Exempt Professional Appointments shall specify the dates of employment, salary for the employment period and any other details not specified in this Agreement. Initial appointments shall be for a period not to exceed six months with a review after ninety (90) days and six (6) months. If notice of non-renewal is given within the first six (6) months the employment will terminate without recourse. Appointments made after July 1 will be paid based on the prorated contract days remaining in the fiscal year, unless terminated sooner as provided by College Policy ADSV-207 (Reassignment) as of the date of signing this agreement or Article 26 (Discipline) of this Agreement.

Renewal Appointments - Represented Exempt Professional Appointments shall specify the dates of employment, salary for the employment period and any other details not specified in this Agreement.

With implementation of the first renewal, and all successor renewals, the employer agrees that notice of non-renewal will be consistent with College Policy ADSV-207 as of the date of signing this agreement, and Article 26 (Discipline) of this Agreement which includes the principle of Just Cause:

 Notice of non-renewal will be given at least 90 days in advance of termination during the current contract term, unless the employer has Just Cause to terminate as otherwise provided in this agreement.

#### B. Non-Permanent Appointments

The College will abide by the applicable RCWs and WACs regarding Non-Permanent Appointments.

#### Project Employment

A project employee is one who is hired to perform a particular task or project. Examples of tasks performed by such employee(s) include, but are not limited to: The temporary need to fill a seasonal need; or to perform a task which requires specialized knowledge, skills, and abilities.

#### 6.3 Reversion Rights to Classified Service

In accordance with RCW 41.06.070, a permanent employee in a classified position who accepts an appointment to an exempt position has the right to return to classified service, provided that the exempt employee was not terminated for gross misconduct or malfeasance. The employee must apply to Human Resources for return to classified service within thirty (30) days of separation from employment in an exempt position. An employee hired directly into an exempt position does not have the right of reversion to a classified service position.

#### 6.4 Notice

Not less than 90 Calendar Days prior to the appointment expiration.

#### **ARTICLE 7 - Work Schedules**

- **7.1** Compensation for employees covered by this Agreement is based on the premise that overtime-exempt employees are expected to work as many hours as necessary to provide the public services for which they were hired. These employees are accountable for their work product, and for meeting the objectives of the College. The College's policy for all overtime-exempt employees covered by this Agreement is as follows:
  - **A.** The College determines the products, services, and standards which must be met by overtime-exempt employees, and will provide employees with a written position description that includes the duties and responsibilities of the position.

#### B. Work Schedules

Overtime-exempt employees are expected to work as many hours as necessary to accomplish their assignments or fulfill their responsibilities and must respond to directions from management to complete work assignments by specific deadlines. Overtime-exempt employees may be required to work specific hours to provide services, when deemed necessary by the College based on legitimate business needs.

The salary paid to over-time exempt employees is full compensation for all hours worked.

Employees may request to alter their work schedules. The college will take in to consideration the employee's personal need for altering their schedule, and such requests will be granted based on the college's business needs. Employees are responsible for keeping their management supervisor apprised of their whereabouts during their scheduled work time. Prior approval from the supervisor for the use of paid or unpaid leave for absences is required, except for unanticipated sick leave.

#### C. Committees

While employees are encouraged to participate in college committees, prior approval from their management supervisor is required.

#### **ARTICLE 8 – Training and Professional Development**

#### 8.1 Education Benefits

The College agrees to provide educational benefits to employees covered by this agreement as outlined in the College's Benefit for Tuition Waiver. Use of the Tuition Waiver at institutions other than TCC will be administered in accordance with the policy of those institutions.

Employees may request to take advantage of and pursue educational and professional development opportunities in accordance with Article 10.

Employees may request an alternative work schedule to engage in training and professional development in accordance with Article 7.

#### 8.2 Membership and Conferences

#### A. Membership

All employees covered by this agreement may request enrollment in professional organizations and participation in institutional memberships that benefit the college as well as the employee's professional development. In consultation with the employee, the college will provide an approved professional association membership for each bargaining member.

#### B. Conferences

Employees may request to attend conferences. Requests should be submitted to their supervisor. Attendance and participation in conferences must be related to professional development as well as for the benefit of the college. The supervisor will approve or deny participation in conferences, in a timely fashion, in accordance with college procedure. If employees are approved or required to attend a conference, it will be at the college's expense in accordance with the college's travel policy. The college will provide professional development opportunities to bargaining unit members. Professional Development funds will cover total costs to include travel, lodging, registration and all other associated costs.

#### 8.3 Training or Professional Development Opportunities

On at least an annual basis, employees and management supervisors will mutually identify training that supports the mission of the College, the employee's position, duties, goals, and the professional development of the employee in accordance with Article 10. Within available resources, and with management approval, these identified opportunities may be granted to employees. Participation in such opportunities will be considered time worked.

#### 8.4 Master Agreement Training

The Union will present training on this Agreement to union steward(s) within the bargaining unit. Union steward(s) will be released with pay for one (1) occasion for up to four hours to attend the training. The training time will be considered time worked for the Union steward who attends on a scheduled work day. Union steward who attend on a non-work day will not be compensated by the College. The College and the Union will agree on the date, time, and name of steward attending the session.

#### 8.5 New Employee Orientation

The College agrees to provide a union steward or union representative an opportunity to provide an orientation to new bargaining unit employees. The orientation will be held, once a month, for a duration no longer than thirty (30) minutes.

# **ARTICLE 9 – Workload and Staffing**

**9.1** It is Management's right to determine the College's workforce. Assigned job duties will be consistent with the employee's job description.

Overtime exempt employee's assigned duties should generally be accomplished within a forty (40) hour work week.

- **9.2** The College will ensure that workloads for employees with similar duties and job titles are established on an equitable basis. If an individual employee believes their workload needs to be reviewed, the employee will confer with their management supervisor. The management supervisor will work collaboratively with the employee to outline a prioritization of work, methods to accomplish work in the employee's workload, and workload adjustments if appropriate.
- **9.3** The College agrees that discussion of workload issues is an appropriate subject for the Union Management Communication Committee.

## **ARTICLE 10 – Performance Evaluation**

#### **10.1** Purpose

The purpose of annual evaluation is to provide information to employees regarding their work performance over the year, discuss expectations and goals for the next year(s), and to identify professional development goals. The exchange of information in the evaluation contributes to the growth and development of the staff, the supervisor and their working relationship.

Regular communication or conversation between supervisors and staff should address staff performance. The evaluation is not a substitute for regular communication, rather a structured compliment to it.

#### 10.2 Process

- **A.** All employees will have a written position description that includes the duties of the position.
- **B.** All employees will be evaluated at least annually.
- **C.** The evaluation will be conducted by his/her management supervisor, generally the immediate supervisor.
- **D.** The employee will contribute a self-evaluation, reflecting on the employee's goals and achievements. Management will provide the self-evaluation form to be used.
- **E.** The evaluation will include a face-to-face meeting between the employee and the supervisor conducting the evaluation.
- **F.** Within the month following the face-to-face meeting, the supervisor will provide a written evaluation of the employee. The employee will be provided a one (1) week opportunity to submit a written response, to the personnel file with the evaluation. After this time the performance evaluation will be filed in the employee's personnel file in the Human Resources Office.

## **10.3** Retention of Performance Evaluations

Copies of annual performance evaluations, along with written responses will be maintained in the employee's personnel file in accordance with RCW 40.14 Preservation and Destruction of Public Records.

**10.4** An employee who has not received an evaluation in accordance with this article will be considered to be preforming well and meeting expectations.

## **ARTICLE 11 – Employee Files**

- 11.1 The College will maintain one (1) official personnel file for each employee. Human Resources will maintain the personnel file. This will not preclude the maintenance of all lawful files and records as needed by the College. Additional employee files may include supervisory files, attendance files, payroll files, and medical files. All references to "supervisory file" in this Agreement refer to a file kept by the employee's direct supervisor.
- **11.2** Employees have the right to review their personnel file, supervisory file, attendance file, payroll file, and medical file. The College will determine the location of all employee files. Employee(s) may schedule an appointment to examine their own employee files on work time, once per fiscal year for up to one (1) hour. Written authorization from the employee is required before any representative of the employee will be granted access to employee files. Review of employee files will be in the presence of a College representative during business hours. The employee and/or representative may not remove any contents. The College may charge a reasonable fee for copying any materials beyond the first copy requested by the employee or representative.
- **11.3** Employees are encouraged to maintain a file that contains information that is pertinent to their job performance.
- 11.4 Adverse material or information related to alleged misconduct that is determined to be false, and all such information in situations where the employee has been fully exonerated of wrongdoing, will be promptly removed from the employee's files. The College may retain this information in a legal defense file in accordance with RCW 41.06.450.
- **11.5** When documents in an employee file are the subject of a public disclosure request under RCW 42.56, the College will provide the employee with a copy of the request at least seven (7) calendar days in advance of the intended release date.

- **11.6** Employees will be provided a copy of all adverse material at the time the materials are included in the personnel file.
- **11.7** Information in employee files will be retained only as long as management determines it has a reasonable bearing on the employee's job performance or upon the efficient and effective management of the College.
- **11.8** Anonymous material, not otherwise substantiated, will not be placed in an employee file.
- **11.9** The College will ensure the security and confidentiality of employee files.
- **11.10** Medical files will be kept separate and confidential in accordance with state and federal law.
- 11.11 Supervisory files will be purged of the previous year's job performance information, including oral reprimands, following completion of the annual performance evaluation unless circumstances warrant otherwise. Upon request of the employee, the supervisor will share why the materials were not purged.

## **11.12 Removal of Documents**

- Written reprimands will be removed from an employee's personnel file after three (3) years.
- **B.** Records of disciplinary actions involving reductions in pay, suspensions or demotions will be removed after five (5) years, if no additional disciplinary action has occurred in those preceding five (5) years.
- **C.** Nothing in this Section will prevent the College from agreeing to an earlier removal date.

# **ARTICLE 12 – Holidays**

### 12.1 Paid Holidays

The following days are paid holidays for all eligible employees:

New Year's Day	January 1
Martin Luther King Jr.'s Birthday	Third Monday in January
Presidents' Day	Third Monday in February
Memorial Day	Last Monday in May
Juneteenth	June 19th
Independence Day	July 4
Labor Day	First Monday in September
Veterans' Day	November 11
Thanksgiving Day	Fourth Thursday in November
The day immediately following Thanksgiving Day	
Christmas Day	December 25
Personal Holiday	>*

## 12.2 Unpaid Holidays

Employees have the right to take two unpaid holidays per calendar year for the following:

- A. A reason of faith or conscience or
- B. An organized activity conducted under the auspices of a religious denomination, church, or religious organization

Employee may take the unpaid holidays on the days the employee prefers to take them unless the employee's absence would impose an undue hardship on the employer or the employee is necessary to maintain public safety. Undue hardship is defined by OFM.

## **12.3 Observance of Holidays**

With the approval of the Board, the President may designate other days to be observed in lieu of the legal holidays listed in this section to provide continued educational programs and services within the College.

## 12.4 Holiday Rules

- **A.** Employees on less than full-time appointments shall receive holiday pay on a pro-rata basis at a rate proportional to the employee's FTE.
- B. In order to be paid for a holiday the employee must be in pay status (scheduled work day) on the last scheduled day in the appointment period immediately prior to the holiday; except that, an employee whose appointment ends prior to a holiday shall not receive pay for the holiday.
- C. A holiday that falls on a Saturday or other equivalent day not normally scheduled as a College business day shall be officially observed on the prior Friday or day immediately prior to the Saturday equivalent. A holiday that falls on a Sunday or other equivalent day not normally scheduled as a College business day shall be officially observed on the following Monday or day immediately following the Sunday equivalent.

## 12.5 Personal Holidays

An employee may request one (1) personal holiday during each calendar year provided

- A. The employee has given proper notice to and obtained approval from her/his management supervisor to use the personal holiday; and
- **B.** The number of employees selecting a particular day off does not prevent providing continued College programs and services.
- C. Personal holidays do not accrue from one year to the next. A personal holiday not used during the year will expire at the end of the calendar year, except that a personal holiday deferred due to C above may be extended beyond the end of the year.

- **D.** Part or all of a personal holiday may be donated to another employee for shared leave as provided in RCW 41.04.665. When donating a personal holiday for shared leave, a personal holiday for a full-time employee is one day and a personal holiday for a less than full-time employee is pro-rated proportional to the employee's FTE appointment.
- **E.** An employee who has exhausted sick leave may request to use all of a personal holiday for sick leave purposes as provided in Article 14, Sick Leave.

35

HIMING

## **ARTICLE 13 – Annual Leave**

**13.1** Regular exempt employees will retain and carry forward any unused annual (vacation) leave that was accrued prior to the effective date of this agreement not to exceed thirty (30) days. Annual leave is earned after the completion of each month the employee is in pay status for 10 or more days in the month.

### **13.2 Regular Full-time Exempt Employees**

Regular, full-time exempt employees covered by this agreement accrue two (2.00) days of annual (vacation) leave per month, commencing with the first month of employment, for a maximum of twenty-four (24) days each twelve (12) month period. Exempt employees appointed on a quarterly basis are not eligible to accrue annual leave.

**13.3** Accrual Rate Proportional to FTE Exempt employees eligible to accrue annual leave as identified above and who have less than full-time appointments shall accrue leave on a prorated basis at a rate proportional to the employee's FTE.

### **13.4 Annual Leave Use**

Annual leave must be taken at the convenience of the College as determined by the management supervisor. An employee shall request annual leave utilizing the College's Time and Leave system.

For employees on less than 12 month appointments, annual leave may not be taken during or applied to non-appointment days.

Employees will submit requests for annual leave ten (10) working days in advance unless the use of leave was unanticipated, such as the use of annual leave for unanticipated sick leave purposes, in accordance with Section 13.7. Leave requests for unanticipated leave will be submitted by the employee no later than the first day upon returning to work.

### 13.5 Annual Leave Cash-Out at Separation

Annual leave shall not be cashed out at any time other than at the time of separation from employment with the College

An exempt employee who separates from the College due to any reason shall be paid in cash compensation at the rate of one (1) full day's pay for each full day of accrued leave. Compensation shall be based on the employee's salary at the time of separation. In addition, the estate of a deceased employee will be entitled to payment for each full day of accrued annual leave.

## 13.6 Annual Leave Maximum

Employees may accumulate maximum annual leave balances not to exceed thirty (30) days.

If an employee's request for annual leave (vacation) is deferred by the college then accruals beyond the maximum shall be extended each month the leave is deferred. The employee's request to use annual leave must occur prior to exceeding the maximum accrual and the deferral shall be reported in writing to Human Resources to adjust the employee's annual leave accrual records.

The balance at each July 1<sup>st</sup> will not exceed 30 days unless a deferral is approved by the President or the President's designee.

## 13.8 Use of Vacation Leave for Sick Leave Purposes

An employee who has exhausted sick leave may be allowed to use vacation leave for sick leave purposes as provided in Article 14, Sick Leave.

# **ARTICLE 14 – Sick Leave**

**14.1** Employees will retain and carry forward any eligible and unused sick leave that was accrued prior to the effective date of this Agreement.

## 14.2 Sick Leave Accrual

Employees will accrue eight (8) hours of sick leave per month under the following conditions:

- **A.** Employees working less than a full-time schedule will accrue sick leave credit on the same proportional basis that their employment schedule bears to a fulltime schedule.
- **B.** Sick leave credit will not accrue for employees during leave without pay which exceeds ten (10) working days in any calendar month.
- **C.** Sick leave accruals for the prior calendar month will be credited and available for employee use the first of the next calendar month.

## 14.3 Sick Leave Use

Sick leave may be used for:

- A. 1. A personal illness, injury or medical disability that prevents the employee from performing their job, or personal medical or dental appointments.
  - The reasons allowed under the Minimum Wage Requirements and Labor Standards, <u>RCW 49.46.210</u>.
- **B.** 1. Care of family members as required by the Family Care Act, <u>WAC 296-130</u>.
  - 2. Illness or preventive health care appointments of relatives, significant others and domestic partners when the presence of the employee is required.
  - 3. The reasons allowed under the Minimum Wage Requirements and Labor Standards, **<u>RCW 49.46.210</u>**, family members to include a:
    - a. Child, including a biological, adopted, or foster child, stepchild, or a child to whom the employee stands in loco parentis, is a legal guardian, or is a de facto parent, regardless of age or dependency status;

- Biological, adoptive, de facto, or foster parent, stepparent, or legal guardian of an employee or the employee's spouse or registered domestic partner, or a person who stood in loco parentis when the employee was a minor child;
- c. Spouse;
- d. Registered domestic partner, as defined by **<u>RCW 26.60</u>**;
- e. Grandparent;
- f. Grandchild; or
- g. Sibling.
- C. In accordance with the Minimum Wage Requirements and Labor Standards, <u>RCW 49.46.210</u>, when an employee's place of business has been closed by order of a public official for any health-related reason, or when an employee's child's school or place of care has been closed for such a reason; health related reason, as defined in <u>WAC 296-128-600 (8)</u>, means a serious public health concern that could result in bodily injury or exposure to an infectious agent, biological toxin, or hazardous material; and health-related reason does not include closure for inclement weather.
- **D.** A death of any relative that requires the employee's absence from work. Relatives are defined for this purpose as spouse, significant other, domestic partner, son, daughter, grandchild, foster child, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandparent, parent, brother, sister, aunt, uncle, niece, nephew, first cousin, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, ex-spouse or the employee's ex-mother/father in law when the employee has a related minor child, and corresponding relatives of employee's spouse, significant other or domestic partner.
- E. Childcare and elder care emergencies. Use of sick leave and vacation leave for emergency childcare and elder care is limited to a combined maximum of five (5) days per calendar year.
- F. Leave for Military Family Leave as required by <u>RCW 49.77</u> and in accordance with <u>Section 19.14</u>.
- G. Leave for Domestic Violence Leave as required by <u>**RCW**</u> 49.76.
- **H.** Qualifying absences for Family and Medical Leave (Article 15).

### 14.3 Vacation Leave, Personal Leave or Personal Holiday for Sick Leave Purposes

The Employer will allow an employee who has used all of their sick leave to use vacation leave, personal leave or all of a personal holiday for sick leave purposes as provided in **Subsection 12.2A**. An employee who has used all of their sick leave may use compensatory time, vacation leave, personal leave or all of a personal holiday for sick leave purposes as provided in **Subsection 12.2 B**.

### 14.4 Restoration of Vacation Leave

In the event an employee is injured or becomes ill while on vacation leave, the employee may submit a written request to use sick leave and have the equivalent amount of vacation leave restored. The supervisor may require a written medical certificate.

## 14.5 Sick Leave Reporting, Certification and Verification

- A. An employee must promptly notify their supervisor on their first day of sick leave and each day after, unless there is mutual agreement to do otherwise. If an employee is in a position where a relief replacement is necessary if they are absent, they will notify their supervisor at least two (2) hours prior to their scheduled time to report to work (excluding leave taken in accordance with <u>RCW 49.76</u> - Domestic Violence Leave).
- **B.** If the Employer suspects abuse, the Employer may discuss FMLA eligibility and/or require a written medical certificate for any sick leave absence. When a medical certificate is required, the Employer will state the reasons for suspicion of sick leave abuse. The Employer will not require continuous medical verification for longer than six (6) months as result of the Employer suspecting abuse.

If medical certification or verification is required for overtime eligible positions, it shall be in accordance with the Minimum Wage Requirements and Labor Standards, **RCW 49.46.210**, **WACs 296-128-600** et seq. sick leave provisions and this Agreement. The Employer may not adopt or enforce any policy that counts the use of paid sick leave for an authorized purpose as an absence that may lead to or result in discipline against the employee.

**C.** An employee returning to work after any absence for a sick leave purpose that exceeds three (3) days may be required to provide written certification from their health care provider that the employee is able to return to work and perform the essential functions of the job with or without reasonable accommodation.

### 14.6 Sick Leave Annual Cash Out

Each January an employee is eligible to receive cash on a one (1) hour for four (4) hours basis for ninety-six (96) hours or less of their accrued sick leave, if:

- **A.** Their sick leave balance at the end of the previous calendar year exceeds four hundred eighty (480) hours;
- **B.** The converted sick leave hours do not reduce their previous calendar year sick leave balance below four hundred eighty (480) hours; and
- **C.** The employee notifies their payroll office by January 31st that they would like to convert sick leave hours earned during the previous calendar year, minus any sick leave hours used during the previous year, to cash.

All converted hours will be deducted from the employee's sick leave balance.

## 14.7 Sick Leave Separation Cash Out

At the time of retirement from state service or at death, an eligible employee or the employee's estate will receive cash for their compensable sick leave balance on a one (1) hour for four (4) hours basis. For the purposes of this Section, retirement will not include "vested out of service" employees who leave funds on deposit with the retirement system.

## 14.8 Reemployment

Former state employees who are reemployed within five (5) years of leaving state service will be granted all unused and unpaid sick leave credits they had at separation. If an employee is reemployed after retiring from state service, when the employee subsequently retires or dies, only unused sick leave accrued since the date of reemployment minus sick leave taken within the same period will be eligible for sick leave separation cash out, in accordance with 12.7 above.

## 14.9 Carry Forward and Transfer

Employees will be allowed to carry forward, from year to year of service, any unused sick leave allowed under this provision, and will retain and carry forward any unused sick leave accumulated prior to the effective date of this Agreement. When an employee moves from one college to another, without a break in service, the employee's accrued sick leave will be transferred to the new college for the employee's use.

## **ARTICLE 15 – Shared Leave**

#### 15.1 Shared Leave

The purpose of the Washington Shared Leave program (RCW 41.04.650) is to permit state employees, at no significantly increased cost to the State, to provide leave to come to the aid of another state employee who has been called to service in the uniformed services, who is responding to a state of emergency anywhere within the United States declared by the federal or state government, who is a victim of domestic violence (as defined by RCW 26.50.010), sexual assault (as defined by RCW 70.125.030), or stalking (as defined by RCW 9A.46.110), or who is suffering from or has a relative or household member suffering from an extraordinary or severe illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition, which has caused or is likely to cause the employee to take leave without pay or terminate employment.

Shared leave is a right granted by the RCWs stated above and not by the collective bargaining agreement. It is included in this agreement for educational purposes only.

The College will provide annual notice concerning applicable policies and regulations.

# **ARTICLE 16 – Miscellaneous Paid Leaves**

### **16.1** Personal Leave

В.

Personal leave with pay is granted for the purpose of the employee's personal use. Although personal leave may be used for any reason, personal leave is usually provided for the employee to conduct personal business that cannot be accomplished during non-work hours.

## A. Employees shall be granted personal leave as defined below:

- A full-time regular exempt employee shall be granted and may use up to five (5) days of personal leave during each twelve (12) month period. The twelve (12) month period will begin at the beginning of each fiscal year.
- 2. A regular exempt employee on appointment for 50% FTE or greater may be granted personal leave on a pro-rata basis at a rate proportional to the employee's FTE.
- 3. An eligible employee on appointment for less than twelve (12) months shall be eligible for personal leave days at a rate proportional to the his/her appointment period.
- 4. Personal leave accrues and is available for use commencing with the first day of the eligible employee's appointment.
- 5. Personal leave may not accrue to the next twelve-month period. Any personal leave not used in the twelve month period, by June 30<sup>th</sup> will expire.

## Employee requesting to use personal leave

The employee shall request leave through the college's Time and Leave System. An exempt employee shall give his/her immediate supervisor(s) at least two (2) days advance notice. Personal leave must be approved by the management supervisor in advance. In extraordinary circumstances management may waive the two (2) days advance notice.

#### **16.2** Jury Duty Leave

Leave of absence with pay will be granted to employees for jury duty. An employee will be allowed to retain any compensation paid for this jury duty service. An employee will inform their management supervisor when notified of a jury summons and will cooperate in requesting a postponement of service if warranted by business demands. If an employee is released from jury duty and there are two (2) or more hours remaining on his or her work shift, they will work with their management supervisor to adjust their work schedule if needed. A copy of the jury summons will be provided to the HR office in support of the leave request, if there is suspected leave abuse.

#### 16.3 Military Leave

Military Leave with pay is granted to eligible employees in accordance with applicable state and federal law.

#### **16.4** Bereavement Leave

Employee may request and shall be granted up to five (5) days of paid bereavement leave for each death of a family or household member.

An employee on less than a full-time appointment may be granted bereavement leave on a pro-rata basis consistent with the period of his/her appointment occurring within a five day period.

The employee may also be granted, with management supervisor approval, additional time away from work for the purpose of bereavement through the use of other available accrued leave or authorized leave without pay.

Family is defined as: child (including step-child, foster child, or legal ward and all definitions in Sick Leave Article 14.3.B3), spouse, significant other, ex-spouse or the employee's ex-mother/father-in-law when the employee has a related minor child, domestic partner, mother, father, stepmother, stepfather, sister, brother, niece, nephew, first cousin, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, mother-in-law, father-in-law,

daughter-in-law, son-in-law, grandparent, domestic partner's mother, domestic partner's father, grandchild, or others who qualify for sick leave use in Article 14. Household member is defined as a person who resides in the same house as the employee who has reciprocal duties and provides financial support for one another. This term does not include persons sharing the same general house when the living style is predominately that of housemates, or a dormitory or commune.

An employee may also request approval by the President of the College to be granted bereavement leave for other persons not listed above.

The College may request an employee verify/document that the leave taken is for the purpose of bereavement for a family or household member, if leave abuse is suspected.

An employee requesting bereavement leave shall complete the leave process in accordance with College procedure and submit the leave request for approval to his/her management supervisor on the Time Leave System, as soon as practical. The leave request must include the name of and the relationship to the deceased.

### 16.5 Interviews

Employees may be authorized, with prior notice, up to four (4) hours per fiscal year to participate in interviews for positions within the Community College District, other State Higher Education Institutions or State Agencies. Paid administrative leave will be granted for necessary travel, taking an examination and interviews with the community college district, other state higher education institutions or state agencies provided the absence of the employee does not create significant or unusual coverage issues.

### 16.6 Life Giving Procedures, Blood, Platelet, and Fluid Donations

A. When approved, employees will be granted paid leave, not to exceed thirty (30) days in a two (2) year period, as needed for the purpose of participating in life-giving procedures. Such leave shall not be charged against sick leave or annual

leave, and use of leave without pay is not required. A "life-giving procedure" is defined as a medically-supervised procedure involving the testing, sampling, or donation of organs, tissues, and other human body components for the purposes of donation, without compensation, to a person or organization for medically necessary treatments. "Life-giving procedure" does not include the donation of blood or plasma. Employees will provide reasonable advance notice before taking such leave and will provide written proof from an accredited medical institution, physician or other medical professional that the employee participated in a life-giving procedure. Colleges/districts may take into account program and staffing replacement requirements in the scheduling of leave for life-giving procedures.

**B.** When approved, employees will receive paid leave, not to exceed five (5) working days in a two (2) year period, for the donation of blood platelets or fluids to a person or organization for medically necessary treatments. The Employer may approve additional days through the use of accrued paid leave. Employees will provide reasonable advance notice and written proof from an accredited medical institution, physician or other medical professional that the employee participated in the donation procedure. Colleges may take into account program and staffing replacement requirements in the scheduling of leave for these donations.

# **ARTICLE 17 - Family and Medical Leave**

#### **17.1** The parties recognize that

Effective January 1, 2020, the Washington Paid Family Medical Leave Act (PFML) replaced prior Washington state law for family medical leave (FML). PFML is a mandatory statewide insurance program administered by the Employment Security Department (ESD) that provides wage replacement and job protections (similar to FMLA) to eligible employees. Employees can receive PFML benefits if they meet eligibility criteria and experience a qualifying event as determined by ESD. Eligible employees must have been employeed by any employer or employers for at least eight hundred and twenty hours (820) in the state of Washington during the qualifying period (typically the last year).

## 17.2 The Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA)

- A. The federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA) is a federal entitlement providing job protections and insurance maintenance to employees who qualify. FMLA is unpaid, although employees may choose or be required to use their paid leave to substitute for any unpaid absence. Eligible employees must have worked for Tacoma Community College for at least one thousand two hundred fifty (1,250) hours during the twelve (12) months prior to the requested leave and are entitled to up to twelve (12) work weeks of family medical leave in the following twelve (12) month period. PFML and FMLA have similar criteria in terms of qualifying events. They are summarized below and numbered 1 through 4.
  - 1. Parental leave for the birth and to care for a newborn child, or placement for adoption or foster care of a child and to care for that child.
  - 2. Personal medical leave due to the employee's own serious health condition that requires the employee's absence from work.

- 3. Family medical leave to care for a spouse, son, daughter, parent or state registered domestic partner as defined by <u>RCWs 26.60.020</u> and <u>26.60.030</u> who suffers from a serious health condition that requires on-site care or supervision by the employee. Because the FMLA does not recognize state registered domestic partners, an absence to care for an employee's state registered domestic partner in accordance with the state's PFML law will not be counted towards the twelve (12) workweeks of FMLA.
- 4. Family medical leave for a qualifying exigency when the employee's spouse, child of any age or parent is on active duty or on call to active duty status of the Armed Forces, Reserves or National Guard for deployment to a foreign country.

Qualifying exigencies include attending certain military events, arranging for alternate childcare, addressing certain financial and legal arrangements, attending certain counseling sessions, rest and recuperation, and attending post-deployment reintegration briefings. In addition, the Employer and the employee may agree that other events which arise out of the covered military member's active duty or call to active duty status qualify as an exigency, provided both agree to the timing and duration of the leave.

**B.** Military Caregiver Leave will be provided to an eligible employee who is the spouse, child of any age, parent or next of kin of a covered service member to take up to twenty-six (26) workweeks of leave in a single twelve (12) month period to care for the covered service member or veteran who is suffering from a serious illness or injury incurred in the line of duty.

During the single twelve (12) month period during which Military Caregiver Leave is taken, the employee may only take a combined total of twenty-six (26) workweeks of leave for Military Caregiver Leave and leave taken for other FMLA qualifying reasons.

The single twelve (12) month period to care for a covered service member or veteran begins on the first day the employee takes leave for this reason and

ends twelve (12) months later, regardless of the twelve (12) month period established for other types of FMLA leave.

- **C.** Entitlement to family medical leave for the care of a newborn child or newly adopted or foster child ends twelve (12) months from the date of birth or the placement of the foster or adopted child.
- D. The one thousand two hundred fifty (1,250) hour eligibility requirement noted above does not count paid time off such as time used as vacation leave, sick leave, personal holidays, compensatory time off, or shared leave.
- **17.3** The family medical leave entitlement period will be a twelve (12) month period measured forward from the date an employee begins family medical leave. Each time an employee takes family medical leave during the twelve (12) month period, the leave will be subtracted from the twelve (12) workweeks of available leave.
- **17.4** The Employer will continue the employee's existing employer-paid health insurance, life insurance and disability insurance benefits during the period of leave covered by family medical leave. The employee will be required to pay their share of health insurance, life insurance and disability insurance premiums. The Employer may require an employee to exhaust all paid leave prior to using any leave without pay (except for compensable work-related injury or illness), except that the employee will be allowed to use eight (8) hours a month of accrued leave during each month to provide for the continuation of benefits as provided for by the Public Employees Benefit Board.
- **17.5** The Employer has the authority to designate absences that meet the criteria of the family medical leave.
  - A. For events qualifying under FMLA described in Section 15.1 (excluding compensable work related illness of injury and compensatory time), family medical leave runs concurrently with, not in addition to, any paid or unpaid leave.

- Any employee who has absences due to work related illness or injury covered by workers compensation and who meets the eligibility requirements listed in Section 15.1, may request that family medical leave run concurrently at any time during the absence.
- B. An employee using paid leave during a family medical leave qualifying event must follow the notice and certification requirements relating to family medical leave usage in addition to any notice requirements relating to the paid leave.

## **17.6 Parental and Pregnancy Disability Leave**

- **A.** Parental leave will be granted to the employee for the purpose of bonding with their newborn, adoptive or foster child. Parental leave may extend up to six (6) months, including time covered by the family medical leave, during the first year after the child's birth or placement. Leave beyond the period covered by family medical leave and pregnancy disability may only be denied by the Employer due to operational necessity. Such denial may be grieved beginning at the top internal step of the grievance procedure in <u>Article 30</u>.
- **B.** Parental leave may be a combination of the employee's accrued vacation leave, sick leave, personal holiday, compensatory time, or leave without pay. Parental leave may be taken on an intermittent or reduced schedule basis in accordance with **Subsection 15.5 A**.
- C. Pregnancy disability leave will be granted for the period of time an employee is sick or temporarily disabled because of pregnancy and/or childbirth and will be in addition to any leave granted under family medical leave or Washington state family leave laws.
- **17.7** The Employer may require certification from the employee's, family members, or covered service member's health care provider for the purpose of qualifying for family medical leave.
- **17.8** Personal medical leave, serious health condition leave, or serious injury or illness

leave covered by family medical leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced schedule basis when certified as medically necessary. Employees must make reasonable efforts to schedule leave for planned medical treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the Employer's operations. Leave due to qualifying exigencies may also be taken on an intermittent basis.

- **17.9** Upon returning to work after the employee's own family medical leave qualifying illness, the employee may be required to provide a fitness for duty certificate from a health care provider.
- 17.10 The employee will provide the Employer with not less than thirty (30) days' notice before family medical leave is to begin. If the need for the leave is unforeseeable thirty (30) days in advance, then the employee will provide such notice as is reasonable and practicable.
- **17.11** An employee returning from family medical leave will have return rights in accordance with FMLA and the Washington state PFML program.
- **17.12** Nothing in this Agreement will prevent or limit an employee from filing a complaint regarding FMLA with the U.S. Department of Labor or regarding the PFML law with the state's Employment Security Department.
- **17.13** Definitions used in this Article will be interpreted in accordance with definitions stated in the current FMLA and PFML law

HIM ANNA AGENTIMANA

# **ARTICLE 18 - Leave Without Pay**

## **18.1** Leave without pay will be granted for the following reasons

- **A.** Family and Medical Leave;
- **B.** Compensable work-related injury or illness leave;
- **C.** Military leave;
- **D.** Volunteer firefighting leave;
- **E.** Military family leave;
- **F.** Domestic violence leave;
- **G.** Child or elder care emergencies.
- **H.** Legislative Service leave;
- I. Health Emergency Labor Standards Act Leave; or
- **J.** Leave for holidays for a reason of faith or conscience in accordance with Article 10.5.

Request for leave without pay for the above items will be submitted in writing.

## 18.2. Leave without Pay -

## **Professional or Personal Reasons**

For regular exempt employees who have been employed by the College for a period in excess of one (1) year and who are in good standing with the College, the President or President's Designee may grant leave without pay for professional or personal reasons.

# 18.3 Provisions or Conditions for Leave without Pay -

## **Professional or Personal Reasons**

**A.** Requests must be in writing and be submitted to the President or designee through the regular exempt employee's approval chain (management supervisor, Dean/Director, VP, etc.). Requests must be submitted not later than March 31 (90 days prior to the commencement of the upcoming fiscal year).

- B. Employees must discuss their request first with their management supervisor.The written request must include the reason(s) for the leave, the dates, duration, return date and supporting documentation.
- **C.** The employee must also submit a copy of the written request for leave to their Dean/Director, Human Resources, and Vice President.
- D. The President or designee, at his or her discretion, will review leave requests and approve or deny request for leave without pay for professional or personal reasons.

### 18.4 Limitations

- A. Leave without pay for professional or personal reasons will be no more than twelve (12) months, the President may however, grant an extension of such leave;
- **B.** Approval or denial of leave without pay for professional and personal reasons is not subject to the grievance procedure.

## 18.5 Returning Employee Rights

Employees returning to the College from leave without pay will have a right to the same or comparable position provided such position is vacant or occupied by a temporary employee, and provided such employment is not in conflict with any articles in this Agreement.

## 18.6 Military Leave

In addition to twenty-one (21) working days of paid leave granted to employees for required military duty or to take part in training or drills including those in the National Guard or active status, unpaid military leave will be granted in accordance with RCW 38.40.060 and applicable federal law. Employees on military leave will be reinstated as provided in RCW 73.16 and applicable federal law.

#### **18.7 Volunteer Firefighting Leave**

Leave without pay will be granted when an employee who is a volunteer firefighter is called to duty to respond to a fire, natural disaster or medical emergency.

#### **18.8 Military Family Leave**

Will be granted in accordance with the Military Family Leave Act, RCW 49.77, to an employee whose spouse or state registered domestic partner as defined by RCW 26.60.020 and 26.60.030 is on leave from deployment or before and up to deployment, during a period of military conflict. Use of leave without pay, compensatory time, vacation leave, sick leave, personal leave and all or part of a personal holiday is limited to a combined maximum of fifteen (15) working days per deployment. Employees must provide their management supervisor with five (5) business days' notice after receipt of official notice that the employee's spouse or state registered domestic partner as defined by RCW 26.60.020 and 26.60.030 will be on leave or of an impending call to active duty.

### 18.9 Domestic Violence Leave

Will be granted in accordance with the Domestic Violence Leave Act, RCW 49.76, including intermittent leave, to an employee who is a victim of domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking. Family members of a victim of domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking will be granted leave without pay to help the victim obtain treatment or seek help. Family member for the purpose of domestic violence leave includes child, spouse, or state registered domestic partner as defined by RCW 26.60.020 and 26.60.030, parent, parent-in law, grandparent or a person the employee is dating. The College may require verification from the employee requesting leave.

### 18.10 Child or Elder Care Emergencies

Leave without pay, compensatory time or paid leave will be granted for child or elder care emergencies.

HIMING

# **ARTICLE 19 – Suspended Operations and College Closures**

- **19.1** Emergency situations adversely affecting college operations, property, public safety or health, or the well-being of individuals, may require suspended operations or closure of the College. The College President or the President's designee may suspend operations of all or any portion of the college if, in the President's or the President's designee's opinion, conditions make the closure or partial closure advisable. In the event of suspended operations, the President or the President's designee shall determine the number and type of staff needed during suspended operations; an employee should not report to work nor perform work at any remote location unless approved to do so by their management supervisor.
- 19.2 Notification to employees of a decision to suspend operations or close the campus will be provided by one or more of the following methods: College phone message system, TCC Website front page notice, phone text or email notification, closure notice at www.schoolreport.org, written internal communication (e.g., email, internet, or memo); personal notification by the affected employees' management supervisor. Employees may also call the campus general line for information on the status of the College's operations. The status of College operations is typically posted by 6:30am.

## **19.3 Leave Reporting and Pay**

When the College suspends operations the following will apply:

- A. After reporting to work employees released until further notice will suffer no loss in pay for the first day. For the balance of the closure the following options are available to employees:
  - 1. Utilization of annual leave, personal leave, or personal holiday;
  - 2. Authorized leave without pay;
  - 3. Management supervisor approved adjustment to work week schedule;
  - 4. Management supervisor approved adjustment to work schedule within the same work week.

## **19.4** Inclement Weather

In the event the College remains open and operational but an employee covered by this Agreement is unable to report to work due to inclement weather the following will apply:

- **A.** Utilization of annual leave, personal leave, or personal holiday;
- **B.** Authorized leave without pay;
- **C.** Management supervisor approved adjustment to work week schedule;
- **D.** Management supervisor approved adjustment to work schedule within the same work week.
- **E.** Management supervisor approved work at a remote location per 19.1 above.

# **ARTICLE 20 – Compensable Work Related Injury or Illness Leave**

An employee who sustains a work-related illness or injury that is compensable under the state workers' compensation law may select time-loss compensation exclusively or leave payments in addition to time-loss compensation. Employees who take sick leave, vacation leave or compensatory time during a period in which they receive time-loss compensation will receive full sick leave, vacation leave or compensatory time pay in addition to any time loss payments. Notwithstanding Article 18, Leave Without Pay, the College may separate an employee in accordance with Article 21, Reasonable Accommodation and Disability Separation.

# **ARTICLE 21 – Reasonable Accommodation and Disability Separation**

#### 21.0 Disability Accommodations

- **A.** The Employer and the Union will comply with all relevant federal and state laws, and regulations providing reasonable accommodations to qualified individuals with disabilities. The Employer will maintain written procedures for reasonable accommodation for qualified individuals with disabilities. Upon request, the Human Resources Office will make the reasonable accommodation written procedures available to an employee.
- **B.** An employee who believes that they suffer a disability and requires a reasonable accommodation to perform the essential functions of their position may request such an accommodation by submitting a request to the Employer (Human Resources). The college will acknowledge receipt of the request for reasonable accommodation or disability separation. The college will begin processing a reasonable accommodation request within thirty (30) calendar days.
- C. Employees requesting accommodation must cooperate with the Employer in discussing the need for and possible form of any accommodation. The Employer may require supporting medical documentation and may require the employee to obtain a second medical opinion at Employer expense. Medical information disclosed to the Employer will be kept confidential.
- D. The Employer will determine whether an employee is eligible for a reasonable accommodation and the accommodation to be provided. The Employer will
   provide a written response within fourteen (14) calendar days of making their determination, unless required otherwise by exceptional circumstances.

### 21.1 Safety Accommodations

**A.** An employee may request a reasonable safety accommodation if the employee or the employee's family member is a victim of domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking (or perceived victim). An employee may be required to show verification of the need for a safety accommodation by providing a police



report showing the employee or family member was a victim, a court order protecting or separating the victim from the perpetrator of the act, or other evidence from the court or the prosecuting attorney to support the request. Documentation from an advocate for victims, an attorney, a member of the clergy or a medical or other professional who provides services to such victims may be provided, and it shall retain its confidential or privileged nature of communication pursuant to the extent provided by law. An employee can also provide a written statement that they or a family member are a victim and in need of the safety accommodation. Verification of the familial relationship to the victim can be in the form of a statement from the employee, a birth certificate, court document, or other similar documentation.

- **B.** A reasonable safety accommodation may include, but is not limited to: 1. A transfer, reassignment, modified schedule, changed work telephone number, changed work email address, changed workstation, installed lock, implemented safety procedure, or any other adjustment to a job structure, workplace facility, or work requirement in response to actual or threatened domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking.
  - Qualifying leave pursuant to Article 11 Vacation, Article 12 Sick Leave, Section 18.7 – Personal Leave and Article 19 – Leave Without Pay may be considered a reasonable safety accommodation.
  - 3. The Employer may deny a reasonable safety accommodation request based on an undue hardship, which means an action requiring significant difficulty or expense.

Other applicable safety reasonable accommodations for employees under the law or WAC would also apply.

# 21.2 Pregnancy Accommodations

**A.** For purposes of this section, "pregnancy" includes the employee's pregnancy and pregnancy related health conditions.

- **B.** A pregnant employee may request a reasonable accommodation, which may include any of the following:
  - 1. Providing more frequent, longer or flexible restroom breaks;
  - 2. Modifying a no food or drink policy;
  - Job restructuring, part-time or modified work schedules, reassignment to a vacant position, or acquiring or modifying equipment, devices, or an employee's work station;
  - 4. Providing seating or allowing the employee to sit more frequently if their job requires them to stand;
  - 5. Providing for a temporary transfer to a less strenuous or less hazardous position;
  - 6. Providing assistance with manual labor and limits on lifting;
  - 7. Scheduling flexibility for prenatal visits; and
  - 8. Any further pregnancy accommodation an employee may request, and to which an Employer must give reasonable consideration in consultation with information provided on pregnancy accommodation by the department of labor and industries or the attending health care provider of the employee.
- **C.** The Employer may deny a reasonable pregnancy related accommodation based on undue hardship if the requested accommodation requires significant difficulty or expense. An Employer may not claim undue hardship for the accommodations listed above in Section 21.3 B.1, 2 and 4, or for limits on lifting over seventeen pounds, and the Employer may not request written certification for those same accommodation requests.
- **D.** The Employer will not require a pregnant employee to take leave if another reasonable accommodation can be provided.
  - An Employer, except for the limitations in Section 34.3 C above, can require the employee to provide written certification from her treating health care professional regarding the need for a reasonable accommodation.
- F. An Employer does not have to create a position for an employee asking for a pregnancy accommodation or transfer a less senior employee, or promote the pregnant employee as part of a reasonable accommodation.

Ε.

**G.** Other applicable pregnancy reasonable accommodations for employees under the law or WAC would also apply.

# 21.3 Disability Separation

- A. An employee with permanent status may be separated from service when the Employer determines that the employee is unable to perform the essential functions of the employee's position due to a mental, sensory, or physical disability, which cannot be reasonably accommodated. Determinations of disability may be made by the Employer based on an employee's written request for disability separation or after obtaining a written statement from a licensed physician or licensed mental health professional. The Employer can require an employee to obtain a medical examination, at Employer expense, from a licensed physician or licensed mental health professional of the Employer's choice. Evidence may be requested from the licensed physician or licensed mental health professional or licensed physician or licensed from the licensed physician or licensed mental health professional or licensed physician or licensed from the licensed physician or licensed mental health professional regarding the employee's limitations.
- **B.** When the Employer has medical documentation of the employee's disability and has determined that the employee cannot be reasonably accommodated in any available position for which they qualify, or the employee requests separation due to disability, the Employer may immediately separate the employee.
- C. The Employer will inform the employee in writing of the option to apply to return to employment prior to their separation due to disability. The Employer will provide assistance to individuals seeking reemployment under this Article for two (2) years. If reemployed, upon successful completion of the employee's probationary period, the time between separation and reemployment will be treated as leave without pay and will not be considered a break in service.
   D. A disability separation is not a disciplinary action. Disability separation at the

A disability separation is not a disciplinary action. Disability separation at the employee's request is not subject to the grievance procedure in <u>Article 38</u>.

# **ARTICLE 22 – Drug and Alcohol Free Workplace**

### 22.1 Compliance

All employees must report to work in a condition fit to perform their assigned duties unimpaired by alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substances. The College is required to comply with the Federal Drug Free Workplace Act, the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act (DFSCA) and the Drug-Free Schools and Campuses Regulations in order to be eligible for federal funding. Compliance with these Acts requires colleges to adopt and implement a program designed to prevent the unlawful possession, use, or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol by students and employees. Marijuana remains an illicit drug based on federal law despite Washington law. Pursuant to provisions of the Drug Free Work Place Act, qualifying institutions are required to make an ongoing good faith effort to maintain a drug-free workplace. Therefore, for purposes of this article, the terms "drugs" and "controlled substances" includes marijuana and/or medical marijuana as illicit drugs.

## 22.2 Possession or use of Alcohol and Illegal Drugs

Employees may not use or possess alcohol while on duty, except when authorized in writing by the College President or designee. The possession, use of, or reporting to duty affected or impaired by alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or a controlled substance is strictly prohibited.

#### 22.3 Prescription and Over-the-Counter Medications

Employees taking physician prescribed or over the counter medications, if there is a substantial likelihood that such medication will affect job or safety, must notify their supervisor or other designated official of the fact that they are taking a medication and the side effects of the medication.

# 22.4 Drug and Alcohol Testing

Pre-employment drug testing may be required for applicants. Employees are subject to, post-accident, and reasonable suspicion testing. The testing will be conducted in accordance with College policy and procedure per Appendix B.

# 22.5 Reasonable Suspicion Testing

- A. Reasonable suspicion testing for alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substances may be directed by the College for any employee when there is reason to suspect that alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substance use is adversely affecting the employee's job performance or that the employee presents a danger to the physical safety of the employee or another.
- B. Specific objective grounds must be stated in writing that support the reasonable suspicion. Examples of specific objective grounds include but are not limited to:
  - 1. Physical or behavioral symptoms consistent with alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substance and/or alcohol use;
  - 2. Evidence or observation of alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substance use, possession, sale, or delivery; or
  - 3. The occurrence of an accident(s) where a trained manager, supervisor, lead worker or other trained observer suspects, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substance/alcohol use may have been a factor.
- **C.** Referral

Referral for testing will be made on the basis of specific objective grounds documented by trained personnel who have attended training on detecting the signs/symptoms of being affected by alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substances and verified by another trained supervisor, manager or other trained observer.

## 22.6 Post-Accident Testing – All Employees

Post-accident drug and alcohol testing may be conducted by the College for any employee when a work-related incident (such as an accident, injury or damage to property) has occurred.

## 22.8 Training

Training will be made available to managers, supervisors, and shop stewards. Attendance at training will be considered time worked. The training will include:

- **A.** The elements of the College's Drug and Alcohol Free Workplace policy;
- **B.** Rehabilitation services available;
- **C.** Physical or behavioral symptoms consistent with alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substance and/or alcohol use;
- **D.** Evidence or skill in observation of alcohol, marijuana, illegal drugs, or controlled substance use, possession, sale, or delivery.

HIMING

# **ARTICLE 23 – Safety and Health**

### 23.1 Responsibility

The College, employees and Union have a significant responsibility for workplace safety and health. Employees shall not be required to work in unsafe or hazardous conditions or to perform hazardous tasks which endanger their health, safety, or wellbeing.

- A. The College will provide a work environment in accordance with safety and health standards established by the Washington Industrial Safety and Health Act (WISHA).
- **B.** Employees will comply with all safety and health practices and standards established by the College, and as provided by this Article.
- **C.** The Union will work cooperatively with the College on safety and health related matters and encourage employees to work in a safe manner.
- **D.** The College will provide employees with orientation and/or training to perform their jobs safely.

#### 23.2 Reporting Safety Issues

Employees will take an active role in creating a safe and healthy workplace by reporting immediate safety issues to their management supervisor, following the chain of command, and other safety issues to their safety committee and/or safety officer for review and action, as necessary. Employees may additionally contact a Union steward. The College will address reported unsafe working conditions and take appropriate action. All parties will comply with WAC 296-360-150 regarding unsafe work assignments.

## 23.3 Joint Safety Committee

The College will form a joint safety committee, in accordance with WISHA requirements, at each work location where there are eleven (11) or more employees. Meetings will be conducted in accordance with WAC 296-800-13020. Committee

recommendations will be forwarded to the appropriate appointing authority for review and action, as necessary.

#### 23.4 Wellness

The College encourages employee wellness. The College will provide employees access to wellness facilities and resources consistent with other employee groups.

### 23.5 Ergonomic Assessments

At the request of the employee, the College will ensure that an ergonomic assessment of the employee's work station is completed by a person trained to conduct ergonomic assessments. Solutions to identified issues/concerns will be implemented within available resources.

#### 23.6 Safety Training

The College, through the Safety and Health Committee, will identify training needs and available resources to address safety issues. Safety and health training programs may include safe workplace practices, injury prevention, crisis management/emergency response, and campus lock-down procedures.

#### 23.7 Allergies

Employees with allergy disability concerns that may require a reasonable accommodation to perform the essential functions of the employee's position may make such an accommodation request by submitting a written request to the College's Human Resources Executive Director in accordance with Article 21.

#### 23.8 Safety and Health Grievances

Grievances arising out of violations of this Article will start at Step 2 of the grievance process.

# **ARTICLE 24 – Travel and Per Diem**

- **24.1** Employees required to travel in order to perform their duties will be reimbursed for any authorized travel expenses (e.g., mileage and/or per diem), in accordance with the regulations established by the Office of Financial Management and College policy, and the following provisions:
  - A. Employees who properly request reimbursement and are denied may request a review of the denial. Such review will include an explanation of the denial based on the provisions of the State's Administrative and Accounting Manual (SAAM); and
  - B. Authorized reimbursements will be processed and paid to the employee no later than 10 work days after receipt of the properly completed Travel Expense Voucher.

HIMING

# **ARTICLE 25 – Commute Trip Reduction, Telework, and Parking**

- **25.1** The College will continue to encourage but not require employees to use alternate means of transportation to commute to and from work consistent with the Commute Trip Reduction (CTR) law and the needs of the College and the community.
- **25.2** Flexible work hours and/or telecommuting arrangements may be requested. Approval of flexible work hours and/or telecommuting arrangements is at the sole discretion of management and is reviewed on a case-by-case basis to ensure the needs of the College are met. Request for Flexible Work Hours and/or telecommuting must be submitted in writing to the management supervisor on the Flexible Work Hours Program Application form. Approval for flexible work hours and/or telecommuting must be approved by the management supervisor and appropriate Vice President.

#### 25.3 Telework

Teleworking is a business practice that benefits the state of Washington, employees, the economy, and the environment. Telework is a tool for reducing commute trips, pollutants, energy consumption and our carbon footprint. Telework may result in economic, organizational and employee benefits such as increased productivity and morale, reduced use of sick leave, reduced parking needs and office space. Telework contributes to work/life balance.

**A.** Telework is the practice of using mobile technology to perform required job functions from home, a satellite location or another management approved location.

# **B.** Position Eligibility

The Employer reserves the right to determine if a position's duties are eligible for telework and the frequency of teleworking. With at least 10 (ten) business days' notice, the Employer may revise or rescind a position's eligibility for telework due to changing business conditions or students' needs. The College may require an employee to attend meetings in person or come to the office/field on an approved

telework day. However, such requirements will be rare and will include a statement of documented business need.

#### C. Telework Requests and Agreements

An employee may submit a written request to their Employer for approval to telework in accordance with College policy and the College will provide a written response within 10 (ten) calendar days. The Employer may consider an employee's request to telework in relation to the objectives of *Executive Order 16-07, "Building a Modern Work Environment,"* and the College's policies and operating, business, and customer needs. The College will document and maintain approved telework requests via the Collee's telework agreement. Employees may appeal a denied request through their Appointing Authority. A telework agreement shall not change employee's duty station. Employees living in a county with a cost-of-living adjustment shall not receive the adjustment unless their duty station is located in that county. Approved telework plans shall terminate upon transfer to a new division or work unit. Transferring employees wishing to continue telework must submit a new request. The telework agreement, and any modifications, must be kept on file at the primary worksite and in the employee's official personnel file.

#### D. Changes to Existing Telework Agreements

The College reserves the right to reduce, modify or eliminate an employee telework agreement based on business needs or if there are performance and/or attendance concerns, to include not complying with the terms of a telework agreement. Except for instances where the modification of a telework agreement is for performance and/or attendance issues, the College will address modifications to a telework agreement with the employee a minimum of 10 (ten) business days prior to making those modifications. The College is not responsible for costs, damages, or losses resulting from cessation of participation in a telework agreement.

- 25.4 Parking procedures will be in accordance with RCW 28B.50.140 and applicable WAC.The College understands that Parking is a mandatory subject of bargaining.
- **25.5** The College may continue its current practice to offer pre-tax parking permits, via payroll deduction.

# **ARTICLE 26 - Discipline**

**26.1** The College will not administer discipline without just cause.

#### 26.2 Corrective Action and Discipline

Corrective measures and disciplinary action will normally be administered progressively. Progressive discipline may be waived for serious misconduct.

### A. Corrective Action

A corrective action is defined as counsel or guidance, provided by the management supervisor in an effort to avert disciplinary action. Corrective actions may be documented in the management supervisor's file with a copy to the employee, subject to removal after one year if no additional incidents occur.

## **B.** Disciplinary Action

Disciplinary action shall be administered for just cause and include documented oral reprimand, written reprimand, suspension without pay, reduction in salary, demotions, and dismissal. Documentation of disciplinary action will be placed in the employees personnel file.

# C. Employee Rights

Employees shall have a right to have a union representative present at a meeting when the employee has a reasonable belief that they may be subject to disciplinary action. It is the employee's responsibility to contact a representative of their choosing. The role of the representative will be to assist the employee.

#### 26.3 Privacy

When administering discipline, the College will make a reasonable effort to protect the privacy of the employee.

## 26.4 Investigations

The College has the authority to conduct investigations, with the following provisions:

#### A. Union Representation

Upon request, an employee has the right to a union representative at an investigatory interview called by the College, if the employee reasonably believes discipline could result. An employee seeking representation is responsible for contacting the representative. If the requested representative is not available, the employee may select another representative who is available. The availability of a representative may not unduly delay the investigation or interfere with management's right to conduct the investigation. Every effort will be made to cooperate in the investigation.

#### B. Roles

The role of the union representative is to provide assistance and counsel to the employee and not interfere with the College's right to conduct the investigation.

- **26.5** An employee placed on an alternate assignment during an investigation will not be prohibited from contacting a union steward unless there is a conflict of interest, in which case the employee may contact another union steward. This does not preclude the College from restricting an employee's access to the College's premises, administrative systems, students, staff, and others involved in the investigation unless authorized by the College.
- 26.6 Prior to administering discipline, except oral or written reprimands, the College will inform the employee and the union staff representative in writing of the reasons for the contemplated discipline and an explanation of the evidence, copies of written documents relied upon to take the action and the opportunity to view other evidence, if any. This information will be sent to the union staff representative on the same day it is provided to the employee. The employee will be provided an opportunity to respond either at a meeting scheduled by the College, or in writing if the employee prefers. A pre-disciplinary meeting with the College will be considered time worked.
- **26.7** The College will provide the Union with a copy of any disciplinary letters and the supporting documentation.

**26.8** The College has the authority to impose discipline, which is then subject to the grievance procedure set forth in Article 43. Oral reprimands may be processed only through Step 3 of the grievance procedure.

# **ARTICLE 27 – Resignation and Abandonment**

#### 27.1 Voluntary Resignation

A notice of voluntary resignation may be approved at any time with the mutual consent of the employee and the College President or designee. Under other circumstances the employee shall give thirty (30) calendar days' notice. The College may permit an employee to withdraw his or her resignation at any time prior to the effective date.

#### 27.2 Unauthorized Absence/Abandonment

When an employee is absent without authorized leave and has failed to contact the College, it is the College's practice to contact the employee at the phone number provided to the Human Resources Office. When an employee has been absent without authorized leave and has failed to contact the College for a period of three (3) consecutive work days, the employee is presumed to have resigned from his or her position.

#### 27.3 Notice of Separation

When an employee's resignation is presumed in accordance with Section 27.2 above, the College will separate the employee by sending a separation notice to the employee by certified mail to the last known address of the employee. Such notice will include information regarding eligibility for continuation of medical benefits.

## 27.4 Petition for Reinstatement

An employee, who has received a separation notice in accordance with Section 27.3 above, may petition the President or Designee in writing to consider reinstatement. The petition must be received by the College or postmarked within seven (7) calendar days after the separation notice was deposited in the United States mail. 

# **ARTICLE 28 – Privacy and Off-Duty Conduct**

- **28.1** Employees have the right to confidentiality related to personal information and personnel issues to the extent provided/allowed by law. The College, the Union and the employees will take appropriate steps to maintain such confidentiality.
- **28.2** The off-duty activities of an employee may be grounds for disciplinary action if said activities are:
  - A. A conflict of interest as set forth in RCW 42.52 Washington State Ethics,
  - **B.** Detrimental to the employee's work performance,
  - **C.** Detrimental to the program of the College.
- **28.3** Off duty, non-violent civil disobedience that is not detrimental to the college, its programs, or the employee's work performance will not be grounds for disciplinary action.
- **28.4** An Employee will report an arrest, court imposed sanctions or conditions that effects his or her ability to perform assigned duties to the Human Resources ExecutiveDirector or appointing authority within twenty-four (24) hours or prior to his or her scheduled work shift, whichever occurs first.

HIMING

# **ARTICLE 29 – Mandatory Subjects**

**29.1** The College shall satisfy its collective bargaining obligation before changing a matter that is a mandatory subject. The College will notify, in writing, the Executive Director of the Union, of these changes. The Union may request discussions about and/or negotiations on the impact of changes in mandatory subjects. The Union will notify the College of any demands to bargain. In the event the Union does not request discussions and/or negotiations within twenty-one (21) calendar days of receipt of the College's proper notification, the College may implement the changes without further discussions and/or negotiations. There may be emergency or mandated conditions that are outside of the College's control requiring immediate implementation, in which case the College will notify the Union as soon as possible, and satisfy its bargaining obligations

The parties shall agree to the location and time for the discussions and/or negotiations. Each party is responsible for choosing its own representatives for these activities. The Union will provide the College with the names of its employee representatives at least seven (7) calendar days in advance of the meeting date unless the meeting is scheduled sooner, in which case the Union will notify the College as soon as possible.

# 29.2 Release Time

- A. The College will approve paid release time for up to two (2) employee representatives who are scheduled to work during the time negotiations are being conducted.
- **B.** The Union is responsible for paying any travel or per diem of employee representatives. Employee representatives may not use a state vehicle to travel to and from a bargaining session.

HIMING

# **ARTICLE 30 – Union-Management Committee**

#### **30.1 Union-Management Committee**

The goal of the Union-Management committee is to support a constructive and cooperative relationship between the parties. To promote and foster such a relationship, the Union-Management Committee will be established. The purpose of the committee is to provide communication between the parties, to share information, to address concerns and to promote constructive union-management relations. The committee will be established in accordance with the following:

#### A. Proposals

Either party may propose items for discussion on topics which may include, but are not limited to: administration of this Agreement, changes to applicable law, legislative updates, resolving workplace problems and/or organizational change. The committee will meet, discuss and exchange information on issues of a group nature and general interest to both parties.

#### B. Composition

The College and the Union will be responsible for the selection of their own representatives. The committee will consist of up to three (3) employer representatives and up to three (3) employee representatives, and a nonvoting staff representative of the Union. If agreed to by both parties, the Committee may invite appropriate resource persons to assist the Committee in matters brought before it.

# C. Participation

The Union will provide the College the names of their committee members at least fourteen (14) calendar days in advance of the date of the meeting in order to facilitate the release of the employees. Employees will be released to attend committee meetings during their work time and will suffer no loss in pay. Attendance at meetings during employees' non-work time will not be compensated for nor be considered time worked.

## D. Meetings

All committee meetings will be scheduled on mutually agreeable dates and times. Agenda items will be exchanged in advance of the meeting date.

Additional agenda items may be added by mutual agreement. Each party may keep written records of the meetings. The parties may agree to joint communication of union management activities.

# E. Scope of Authority

The Union-Management Committee will have no bargaining authority; however, any agreements reached through this process will be reduced to writing and supported by the Union representatives and College.

# **ARTICLE 31 - Layoff and Recall**

#### 31.1 Layoff Basis

The College will determine the basis for, extent of, effective date of layoffs in accordance with the provisions of this Article. A layoff refers to a College-initiated action that results in a reduction in Staff. The basis for a layoff will be for business related reasons and includes, but is not limited to, the following reasons:

- A. Lack of work;
- **B.** Lack of funds; or
- **C.** Organizational change.

Prior to implementing a layoff, the College will explore options, including but not limited to demotions, reduced work schedules, and leave without pay.

#### **31.2** Notice to the Union:

When it is determined that layoffs will occur, the College will provide the Union with as much advance notice as possible, but not less than thirty (30) days' notice. The Union will be given an opportunity to meet with affected employees prior to implementation of the layoff.

#### **31.3** Notice to the Employee

When a position is subject to a layoff, the College will give written notice of the layoff to the exempt employee as soon as practical, but not less than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of the layoff. The written notice will contain the reason(s) or basis for the layoff and when applicable, the notice to the employee of the right to revert to classified service as provided by RCW 41.06.070 and Article 6.

#### 31.4 Voluntary Layoff, Leave of Absence or Reduction in FTE

Employee(s) may request a voluntary layoff, leave without pay, or a reduction in FTE to reduce the impacts of a layoff. The College will determine if a leave of absence and/or reduction in FTE will be granted based on the needs of the department or programs.

### 31.5 Permanent Increase or Reduction in FTE

If the College determines a permanent increase or reduction in the FTE of an exempt employee is necessary, the employee will have the choice of staying in the reduced or increased position. If the employee declines, the employee will have the layoff rights allowed under Section 31.8.

#### 31.6 Layoff Units

By January 1 of each year, the college will publish a layoff unit list that will be made available to the bargaining unit members through the college portal, with a copy to the Union. Appendix A.

## 31.7 Qualifications

Knowledge, skills, and abilities and education are documented criteria found in license/certification requirements, federal and/or state requirements, position descriptions, or recruitment announcements that have been identified at least six (6) months prior to the layoff.

#### 31.8 Layoff Rights

If the College determines a position or positions must be eliminated, or if an incumbent subject to a reduction or increase in FTE declines to stay in the reduced or increased position, the following will apply:

# A. Multiple Incumbents

When there are multiple incumbents assigned the duties of the position to be eliminated, the layoff will be applied to the employee(s) with the least continuous years of service at the college in the layoff unit.

## B. Offers

The College will offer the laid off employee placement in another vacant exempt position within the layoff unit for which the employee can document the required knowledge, skills, abilities, qualifications and education provided there is no documented discipline. If multiple vacant positions are available within the layoff unit, the College will offer the employee the choice of placement for those positions for which they qualify. When multiple employees are subject to a layoff at the same time, the employee with the most continuous years of service at the college will be offered first choice. Should there be multiple incumbents with the same number of continuous years of service at the College; the tie(s) will be broken by drawing lots with Union and HR participation. Subsequent choices will be offered to employees in order of continuous years of service at the college.

- C. Recall
  - 1. If there are no vacancies that meet the above criteria, the employee may request placement on the College's layoff list for this bargaining unit and will be returned to a position within their layoff unit when a vacancy occurs for which the laid off employee can demonstrate the necessary knowledge, skills, abilities, and qualifications. If there are multiple qualified names on the layoff list, the vacancy will be offered to the qualified candidate with the most continuous years of service at the college.
  - 2. The employee's name will be removed from the internal layoff list after a period of two (2) years or after refusing three (3) offers of placement into a position, or at the employee's request, whichever occurs first.
  - 3. An employee placed in a position from the layoff list will be issued an exempt employment agreement.

# **ARTICLE 32 – Legal Defense**

In accordance with RCW 4.92.060 whenever an action or proceeding for damages shall be instituted against a bargaining unit employee, arising from acts or omissions while performing, or in good faith purporting to perform, official duties, such employee, may request the attorney general to authorize the defense of said action or proceeding at the expense of the state.

This is a right granted by RCW 4.92.060 and not by the collective bargaining agreement. It is included in this agreement for educational purposes only.

HIM HIM HAR HIMMAND

# **ARTICLE 33 – Employee Assistance Program**

- **33.1** The College agrees to provide all bargaining unit employees access to a confidential employee assistance program selected and paid for by the College.
- **33.2** The College will grant, subject to business needs, work time for an employee to access the Employer Assistant Program for an initial evaluation. The employee will work with the management supervisor to schedule the time off.

97

## **ARTICLE 34 – Employee Lounge Facilities**

**34.1** The Union and College recognize that creating an environment for student success is primary to meeting the mission of the college. To that end it may be necessary to modify employee lounge areas in order to provide service to students.

If the College reduces the number of employee lounge areas, for members of this bargaining unit it will provide notice per Mandatory Subjects of this change to employee working conditions.

## **ARTICLE 35 – Volunteers and Student Workers**

The College will utilize volunteers and student workers only to the extent they supplement and do not supplant bargaining unit employees. Volunteers and student workers will not supervise bargaining unit employees.

There may be occasion where a non-TCC employee such as a visiting fellow or professional partner, may direct the work of the employee. This non-TCC employee will not have any supervisory responsibilities.

## **ARTICLE 36 – Contracting**

- **36.1** Nothing in this Agreement will constitute a waiver of the Union's right to negotiate a mandatory subject in association with College's right to engage in competitive contracting. The College will notify the Union prior to notifying employees and will satisfy its collective bargaining obligation before contracting for bargaining unit work.
- **36.2** The College will notify the Executive Director of the Union of the proposed contracting in writing. If known at the time of the written notification, the notice must include:
  - **A.** The location where the work will be performed;
  - **B.** A description of the work to be contracted;
  - **C.** A description of the reasons for the contracting; and
  - **D.** The length and amount of the contract.
- **36.3** The Union will have twenty-one (21) calendar days from receipt of the written notice to request negotiations. The request must be in writing. If the Union does not request negotiations within twenty-one (21) calendar days, the Employer may contract for the work without the need for further negotiations.
- **36.4** In the event of conditions beyond the control of the Employer such as emergencies or mandated conditions requiring immediate implementation, the Employer will notify the Union in writing as soon as practical.

## ARTICLE 37 - No Strike / No Lockout

The parties agree that the public interest requires the uninterrupted performance of all College services and to this end pledge to prevent or eliminate any conduct contrary to that objective. Therefore, during the life of the Agreement the College shall not lockout any of the employees as a result of a labor dispute or grievance or disputes on personnel matters, nor shall the Union condone or authorize a work stoppage, work slowdown, or any other curtailment of work in the bargaining unit. Nothing in this Agreement permits or grants to any employee the right to strike or refuse to perform his or her official duties.

## **ARTICLE 38 - Grievance Procedure**

#### 38.1 Grievance Procedure

The Union and the College agree that it is in their best interest to resolve disputes at the earliest opportunity and at the lowest level. Whenever possible, disputes should be resolved informally prior to filing a formal written grievance.

#### A. Grievance Definition

A grievance is an allegation by an employee or a group of employees that there has been a violation, misapplication, or misinterpretation of this Agreement, or any RCW, WAC, College Policy and/or Federal Law referenced in the Collective Bargaining Agreement, which occurred during the term of this Agreement. Disciplinary action may be grieved, subject to the provisions of Article 26, Discipline. The term "grievant" as used in this Article includes the term "grievants."

#### B. Filing a Grievance

Grievances may be filed by the Union on behalf of an employee or on behalf of a group of employees. The grievance will state the name of the employee or the names of the group of employees. The Union, as exclusive representative, is considered the only representative of the employee in grievance matters.

#### C. Computation of Time

Days are calendar days, and will be counted by excluding the first day and including the last day of timelines. When the last day falls on a non-business day or holiday, the last day will be the next day which is not a non-business day or holiday. Grievances, appeals and responses will be in writing and may be transmitted in an electronic format. Timelines will apply to the date of receipt, not the date of postmarking.

D.

#### Failure to Meet Timelines

The time limits in this Article must be strictly adhered to unless mutually modified in writing. Failure by either the Union or the College to comply with the timelines will entitle either party to move the grievance to the next step of the procedure.

## E. Contents

The written grievance must include the following information or it will not be processed:

- 1. The date of the occurrence giving rise to the grievance or the date the grievant knew or could reasonably have known of the occurrence;
- 2. The nature of the grievance;
- 3. The specific article and section of the Agreement violated;
- 4. The specific remedy requested;
- 5. The steps taken to informally resolve the grievance; and
- 6. The name and signature of the Union representative.

## F. Modifications

No newly alleged violations may amend an active grievance, after the initial written grievance is filed, except by written mutual agreement.

## G. Resolution

If the College provides the requested remedy or a mutually agreed-upon alternative, the grievance will be considered resolved and may not be moved to the next step.

## H. Withdrawal

A grievance may be withdrawn at any time.

## I. Resubmission

If terminated, resolved or withdrawn, a grievance cannot be resubmitted based on the same set of facts.

## J. Pay

К.

Paid release time will be provided to employees, grievants and union stewards in accordance with Article 3, Union Rights.

## Group Grievances

No more than three (3) grievants will be permitted to attend grievance meetings.

## L. Consolidation

Grievances arising out of the same set of facts may be consolidated by written agreement.

#### M. Bypass

Any of the steps in this procedure may be bypassed with mutual written consent of the parties involved at the time the bypass is sought.

#### N. Discipline

Disciplinary grievances will be initiated at the level at which the disputed action was taken.

#### **O.** Grievance Files

Written grievances and responses will be maintained separately from the employee's personnel file.

## 38.2 Filing and Processing

#### A. Filing

A grievance must be filed within twenty-eight (28) days of the occurrence giving rise to the grievance, or within twenty-eight (28) days from the date the grievant knew or could reasonably have known of the occurrence.

The 28 twenty-eight day period above should be used to attempt to informally resolve the dispute. The union steward or staff representative will indicate when a discussion with the College is an attempt to informally resolve a dispute.

## B. Alternative Resolution Methods

Any time during the grievance process, by mutual consent, the parties may use alternative methods to resolve the dispute. If the parties agree to use alternative methods, the time frames in this Article are suspended. If the selected alternative method does not result in a resolution, the Union may return to the grievance process and the time frames resume. Any expenses and fees of alternative methods will be shared equally by the parties.

## Processing

The Union and the College agree that in-person meetings are preferred at all steps of the grievance process and will make efforts to schedule in-person meetings, if possible.

#### Step 1: Management Supervisor, Director, Dean or Designee

If the issue is not resolved informally, the Union may file a written grievance to the management supervisor, Director, Dean or designee, with a copy to the Human Resources ExecutiveDirector within the twenty-eight (28) day period described in 38.3 A. The management supervisor, director, dean or designee will meet in person or confer by telephone with a union steward and/or staff representative and the grievant within twenty-one (21) days of receipt of the grievance, and will respond in writing to the Union within twenty-one (21) days after the meeting.

#### Step 2: Human Resources or Designee

If the grievance is not resolved at Step 1, the Union may move it to Step 2 by filing the written grievance, including a copy of the Step 1 decision, with the Human Resources ExecutiveDirector, with a copy to the Vice President for Administrative Services within twenty-one (21) days of the Union's receipt of the Step 1 decision. The Human Resource Executive Director will designate the appropriate person who will hear the grievance at Step 2. The designee will meet in person or confer by telephone with a union steward or staff representative and the grievant(s) within twenty-one (21) days of receipt of the grievance, and will respond in writing to the Union within twenty-one (21) days after the meeting.

#### Step 3: President, Vice President or Designee

If the grievance is not resolved at Step 2, the Union may move it to Step 3 by filing the written grievance, including a copy of all previous responses, with the President, Vice President or designee, with a copy to the Human Resources Executive Director, within twenty-one (21) days of the Union's receipt of the Step 2 decision. The President, Vice President or designee will meet in person or confer by telephone with a union steward or staff representative and the grievant(s) within twenty-one (21) days of receipt of the grievance, and will respond in writing to the Union within twenty-one (21) days after the meeting.

#### **Step 4: Mediation**

If the grievance is not resolved at the final internal step, the Union, in consultation with the grievant, may file a request for mediation through the Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC) in accordance with WAC 391-55-020.

If mediation is selected, the Union's request for mediation will be sent to the Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC) in accordance with WAC 391-55-020, with a copy to the Office of Financial Management/Labor Relations Office (OFM/LRO) the Human Resources Executive Director and the Office of the Attorney General Education Division within thirty (30) days of receipt of the final internal step decision. In addition to all other filing requirements, the request must include a copy of the grievance and all previous responses.

The College will notify the Union and PERC if they agree to participate in mediation. If the College chooses to not participate in mediation, the Union may proceed to the next step in the grievance process.

The proceedings of any mediation will not be reported or recorded in any manner, except for written agreements reached by the parties during the course of the mediation. Unless they are independently admissible, statements made by or to the mediator, or by or to any party or other participant in the mediation, may not be:

- 1. Later introduced as evidence;
- Made known to an arbitrator or hearings examiner at a hearing; and/or
- 3. Construed for any purpose as an admission against interest.

#### **Step 5: Arbitration**

If the grievance is not resolved at mediation or the College chooses to not engage in mediation, the Union may file a demand for arbitration. The demand to arbitrate the dispute must be filed with the American Arbitration Association (AAA) within thirty (30) days of the mediation session or receipt of the notice that no mediation session will be scheduled. Simultaneous with filing, copies of the demand for arbitration will be provided to the Human Resources Executive Director and the Office of the Attorney General – Education Division.

#### D. Selecting an Arbitrator

The parties will select an arbitrator by mutual agreement or by alternately striking names supplied by the AAA, and will follow the Labor Arbitration Rules of the AAA unless they agree otherwise in writing.

#### E. Authority of the Arbitrator

- 1. The arbitrator will:
  - a. Have no authority to rule contrary to, add to, subtract from, or modify any of the provisions of this Agreement;
  - Be limited in the decision to the grievance issue(s) set forth in the original written grievance unless the parties agree to modify it;
  - c. Not make any award that provides an employee with compensation greater than would have resulted had there been no violation of this Agreement;
  - d. Not have the authority to order the College to modify staffing levels or to direct staff to work overtime.
  - The arbitrator will hear arguments on and decide issues of arbitrability before the first day of arbitration at a time convenient for the parties, immediately prior to hearing the case on its merits, or as part of the entire hearing and decision making process. If the issue of arbitrability is argued prior to the first day of arbitration, it may be argued in writing or by telephone at the discretion of the arbitrator. Although the

decision may be made orally, it will be put in writing and provided to the parties.

3. The decision of the arbitrator will be final and binding upon the Union, the College and the grievant.

## F. Arbitration Costs

- 1. The expenses and fees of the arbitrator, and the cost (if any) of the hearing room(s), will be shared equally by the parties.
- 2. If the arbitration hearing is postponed or canceled because of one party, that party will bear the cost of the postponement or cancellation. The costs of any mutually agreed upon postponements or cancellations will be shared equally by the parties.
- 3. If either party desires a record of the arbitration, a court reporter may be used. The requesting party will pay the cost of the court reporter. If that party purchases a transcript, a copy will be provided to the arbitrator free of charge. If the other party desires a copy of the transcript, it will pay for half of the costs of the fee for the court reporter, the original transcript and a copy.
- 4. Each party is responsible for the costs of its attorneys, representatives, witnesses, travel expenses, and any fees. Every effort will be made to avoid the presentation of repetitive witnesses. The Union is responsible for paying any travel or per diem expenses for its witnesses, the grievant and the union steward.
  - 4. If, after the arbitrator issues the award, either party files a motion with the arbitrator for reconsideration, the moving party will bear the expenses of the arbitrator.

## **38.3** Successor Clause

Grievances filed during the term of the current Agreement will be processed to completion in accordance with the provisions of the current Agreement.

HIM MUM ACCUMENT

## **Article 39 - Dues Deduction and Status Reports**

#### **39.1** Notification to Employees

The Employer will inform, in writing, new, transferred, promoted, or demoted employees prior to appointment into positions included in the bargaining unit(s) of the Union's exclusive representation status. Upon appointment to a bargaining unit position, the Employer will furnish the employees with the Union payroll deduction authorization form provided by the Union. The Employer will inform employees, in writing, when they are leaving a position included in a bargaining unit.

#### **39.2 Union Dues Deduction**

- A. Upon receipt of the employee's written authorization, the Employer agrees to deduct an amount equal to the membership dues from the salary of the authorizing employee within two (2) pay periods of the receipt of a properly completed request submitted to the appropriate college/district payroll office. The Employer will provide payments for all said deductions to the Union at the Union's Official headquarters each pay period.
- B. Forty-five (45) calendar days prior to any change in dues, the Union will provide notice to each college/district and the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, with a copy to the Office of Financial Management, Labor Relations, of the percentage and maximum dues to be deducted from the employee's salary.

#### 39.3 Revocation of Membership

An employee may revoke their membership and authorize cancellation of their payroll deduction of dues by the employee providing written notice to the Union. The Union will subsequently provide written notice to the Employer of the revocation of membership and dues cancellation. After receipt of the confirmation from the Union, every effort will be made to make the cancellation effective on the first payroll and not later than the second payroll, after payroll's receipt of the notice. Revocation does not alter a position's status as part of the bargaining units covered by this Agreement.

### **39.4 Voluntary Deduction**

- A. The Employer agrees to deduct from the wages of any employee who is a member of the Union a Public Employee Organized to Promote Legislative Equality (PEOPLE) deduction as provided for in a written authorization. Such authorization must be executed by the employee and may be revoked by the employee at any time by giving written notice to both the Employer and the Union. The Employer agrees to remit electronically any deductions made pursuant to this provision to the Union together with an electronic report showing:
  - 1. Employee name;
  - 2. Unique employee system identification number; and
  - 3. Amount deducted
- **B.** The parties agree this Section satisfies the Employer's obligations and provides for the deduction authorized under <u>RCW 41.04.230 (1)</u> and (6).

## 39.5 Employee Status Reports

- **A.** Each month, the Employer will provide the Union a list of all classified employees in the bargaining units. The electronic list will be sent to WFSE headquarters. For all colleges/districts the reports will contain:
  - 1. Employee name;
  - 2. Permanent address;
  - 3. Work telephone number, if available;
  - 4. Primary contact number, if available;
  - 5. Work email address, if available;
  - 6. Job classification code and job title;
  - 7. Unique employee system identification number;
  - 8. Position number, if available;
  - 9. Employer code;
  - 10. Home department name;
  - 11. Work location, if available;

- 12. Employee type;
- 13. Seniority date;
- 14. Employment date;
- 15. Job percent of full;
- Gross wages (base salary) for the month (total salary from which dues/fees are calculated);
- 17. Salary range and step;
- 18. Union deduction code(s), if available, and amount(s);
- 19. Work county code and name, if available;
- 20. Bargaining unit code;
- 21. Whether an employee has been appointed to, separated from, or moved out of the bargaining units, and the effective date of such action;
- 22. Retirement benefit plan; and
- 23. Overtime eligibility determination.
- B. Each month, the Employer will provide the Union a list of all represented individuals per <u>Article 5</u>, Part-time Hourly Appointments, in the bargaining units. The electronic list will be sent to WFSE headquarters. For all colleges/districts the reports will contain:
  - 1. Employee name;
  - 2. Permanent address;
  - 3. Work telephone number, if available;
  - 4. Primary contact number, if available;
  - 5. Work email address, if available;
  - 6. Job classification code and job title, if available;
  - 7. Unique employee system identification number;
  - 8. Position number, if available;
  - 9. Employer code;
  - 10. Home department name, if available;
  - 11. Employee type;
  - 12. Employment date;
  - 13. Gross wages from the previous month;

- 14. Salary range and step, if available;
- 15. Union deduction code(s), if available, and amounts;
- 16. Work county code and name, if available; and
- 17. Bargaining unit code.

The Union will maintain the confidentiality of all employees' permanent, home or mailing addresses and phone numbers. The Union will only use the employee's work phone number and work email address in accordance with **Subsection 40.5** C.

#### **39.6 Indemnification**

The Union and employees agree to indemnify and hold the Employer and its officers, agents, employees, and contractors harmless from all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability that arise against the Employer and its officers, agents, employees, and contractors for or on account of compliance with this Article and any issues related to the deduction of dues and any issues related to employee status reports.

## **ARTICLE 40 - Compensation**

## 40.1 Exempt Employee Salary Assignments

## A. Effective

Effective with the date of this Agreement, all employees will retain the job titles and duties that were in effect as of the date of formation of the union.

## **B.** Educational Pay

- 1. All employees covered by this Agreement may request and will be granted additional pay for relevant educational achievement, as follows:
  - i. Beginning with the fiscal year following achievement of a Master's Degree from an accredited institution, in a field relevant to their job duties, the employee's salary will be increased by six hundred and fifty dollars (\$650).
- 2. Relevant educational experience is determined by the College.
- 3. In order to qualify the employee must provide official transcripts from the accredited institution along with their written request to Human Resources. The transcript should reflect the degree awarded and the field of study.

## 40.2 Periodic Increments

It is the intent of the College to pass through to the employees the It is the intent of the College to pass through to the employees the following salary adjustments (the same COLAs negotiated at the WFSE/CC Coalition table).

- A. Effective July 1, 2023, the College will provide members covered under this agreement an increase of 4% (four percent) to base salary.
- **B.** Effective July 1, 2024, the College will provide members covered under this agreement an increase of 3% (three percent) to base salary.

## 40.3 Pay for Performing the Duties of a Higher Paid Position

Employees who are temporarily assigned the full duties, scope and responsibilities of a higher level position covered by this negotiated agreement, for a period of fourteen

(14) days or more will be notified in writing. The employee will be granted an additional five percent (5%) of their base pay during the temporary assignment of higher level duties. The College may grant a higher salary increase. The increase will become effective on the first day the employee is performing the full scope of the higher level duties and responsibilities.

## 40.4 Employee Requested Salary Increases

- A. Employees may request a compensation/salary review for their position if they believe they have been assigned the full scope, duties, and responsibilities of a higher level position within the bargaining unit.
  Human Resources will review and evaluate employee requests within ninety (90) business days of receipt. When a determination is made, the employee will be notified in writing. If the request is denied, the notification will include an explanation of the analysis and information used to reach the conclusion.
- **B.** The effective date of salary increases granted under this Section will be the date the employee's request is received by Human Resources.

## 40.5 Salary Overpayment Recovery

## A. Discovery

**B**.

When the College has determined that an employee has been overpaid wages, the College will provide written notice, via certified mail, to the employee that will include the following items:

- 1. The amount of the overpayment
- 2. The basis for the claim; and
- 3. The rights of the employee under the terms of this Agreement.

## **Method of Payback**

The employee must choose one (1) of the following options for paying back the overpayment:

- 1. Voluntary wage deduction;
- 2. Cash; or
- 3. Check.

The employee will have the option to repay the overpayment over a period of time equal to the number of pay periods during which the overpayment was made. The employee and the College may agree to make other repayment arrangements. The payroll deduction to repay the overpayment will not exceed five percent (5.0%) of the employee's disposable earnings in a pay period. However, the College and employee can agree to an amount that is more than the five percent (5.0%).

If the employee fails to choose one (1) of the three (3) options described above within the timeframe specified in the College's written notice of overpayment, the College will deduct the overpayment owed from the employee's wages over a period of time equal to the number of pay periods during which the overpayment was made.

Any overpayment amount still outstanding at separation of employment will be deducted from the earnings of the final pay period.

#### C. **Appeal Rights**

If the employee contends that the overpayment was a result of a violation, misapplication, or misinterpretation of the negotiated agreement, which occurred during the terms of this agreement, the dispute will be resolved through the grievance procedure in Article 38 of this agreement through Step 3.

#### **Dependent Care Salary Reduction Plan** 40.6

If provided by the Public Employees Benefit Board, the College agrees to maintain the current dependent care salary reduction plan that allows eligible employees, covered by this Agreement, the option to participate in a dependent care reimbursement program for work-related dependent care expenses on a pretax basis as permitted by federal tax law or regulation.

#### 40.7 Pretax Health Care Premiums

If allowed by law, the College agrees to provide eligible employees with the option to pay for the employee portion of health premiums on a pretax basis as permitted by federal tax law or regulation.

#### 40.8 Medical/Dental Expense Account

If provided by the Public Employees Benefit Board, the College agrees to allow insurance eligible employees, covered by the Agreement, to participate in a medical and dental expense reimbursement program to cover co-payments, deductibles and other medical and dental expenses, if employees have such costs, or expenses for services not covered by health or dental insurance on a pretax basis as permitted by federal tax law or regulation.

#### 40.9 Voluntary Separation Incentives – Voluntary Retirement Incentives

The College will have the discretion to participate in a Voluntary Separation Incentive Program or a Voluntary Retirement Incentive Program, if such programs are provided for in the operating budget. Such participation must be in accordance with the program guidelines adopted by the Department of Enterprise Services and the Department of Retirement Systems, following consultation with the Office of Financial Management. Program incentives or offering of such incentives are not subject to the grievance procedure.

123

## **ARTICLE 41-Health Care Benefit Amounts**

#### 41.1 Health Care Benefits Amounts

The College agrees to provide to full-time employees all employer paid group health, dental and other appropriate insurance program which are approved by the State of Washington Public Employee Benefit Board (PEBB) and funded by the Legislature provided that the full-time employees meet the eligibility requirements of the PEBB. The College will deduct any employee contribution necessary to fully fund PEBB coverage.

#### 41.2 Wellness

Α.

- A. To support the statewide goal for a healthy and productive workforce, employees are encouraged to participate in a Health Risk Assessment survey. Employees will be granted work time and may use a state computer to complete the survey if authorized by the President.
- B. Eligible, enrolled subscribers shall have the option to earn an annual one hundred twenty-five dollars (\$125.00) or more wellness incentive in the form of reduction in deductible or deposit into the Health Savings Account upon successful completion of required Smart Health Program activities. During the term of this Agreement, the Steering Committee created by Executive Order 13-06 shall make recommendations to the PEBB regarding changes to the wellness incentive or the elements of the Smart Health Program.

## 41.3 Medical Flexible Spending Arrangement

During January 2023 and again in January 2024, the Employer will make available two hundred fifty dollars (\$250.00) in a medical flexible spending arrangement (FSA) account for each bargaining unit member represented by a Union in the Coalition described in RCW 41.80.020(3), who meets the criteria in Subsection 43.5 B below.

- **B.** In accordance with IRS regulations and guidance, the Employer FSA funds will be made available for a Coalition bargaining unit employee who:
  - 1. Is occupying a position that has an annual full-time equivalent base salary of fifty thousand and four dollars (\$50,004.00) or less on November 1 of the year prior to the year the Employer FSA funds are being made available; and
  - 2. Meets PEBB program eligibility requirements to receive the Employer contribution for PEBB medical benefits on January 1 of the plan year in which the Employer FSA funds are made available, is not enrolled in a high-deductible health plan and does not waive enrollment in a PEBB medical plan except to be covered as a dependent on another PEBB non-high deductible health plan.
  - 3. Hourly employees' annual base salary shall be the base hourly rate multiplied by two thousand eighty-eight (2,088).
  - 4. Base salary excludes overtime, shift differential and all other premiums or payments.
- C. A medical FSA will be established for all employees eligible under this Section who do not otherwise have one. An employee who is eligible for Employer FSA funds may decline this benefit but cannot receive cash in lieu of this benefit.
- D. The provisions of the State's salary reduction plan will apply. In the event that a federal tax that takes into account contributions to an FSA is imposed on PEBB health plans, this provision will automatically terminate. The parties agree to meet and negotiate over the termination of this benefit.
  - Eligible employees will be provided information regarding the benefit and use of the FSA funds at new employee orientation, during open enrollment periods, and at the beginning of each plan year. The PEBB Health Care Benefits Labor Coalition and Health Care Authority committee will confer on methods of ensuring eligible employees understand and are able to access information regarding the FSA benefit, including exploring ways for employees to access information in preferred languages.

E.

# **ARTICLE 42 – Savings Clause**

If any court or administrative agency of competent jurisdiction finds any article, section or portion of this Agreement to be unlawful or invalid, the remainder of the Agreement will remain in full force and effect. If such a finding is made, the parties agree to make themselves available to negotiate a substitute for the unlawful or invalid article, section or portion.

## **ARTICLE 43- Printing of Agreement**

- **43.1** The College and the Union will share the initial cost of printing this Agreement. The Agreement will be printed using the College's print shop.
- **43.2** The College will provide all employees in the bargaining unit with one paper copy of the Agreement.
- **43.3** The College will post the Agreement electronically on the College's web site within thirty (30) days of Board of Trustees approval.
- **43.4** Employees with visual impairments may request a copy of this Agreement in large print or Braille format. The College and the Union will share the expense of producing such copies, if requested.

HIMING MARKEN

## **ARTICLE 44 – Position Reviews**

- **44.1** If an employee believes they are working higher level duties they may ask the College for a review of their duties.
  - **A.** The College will provide the needed forms, including instructions on what information is needed for an objective position review.
  - **B.** The employee will be provided an opportunity to submit any missing information necessary for an objective review, if that information was omitted in the original review request
  - **C.** The process will be collaborative in nature, including the employee, supervisor, and College human resources.
  - **D.** The employee may consult with the Union during this process and include a union representative in their discussions, if the employee so chooses.
  - **E.** The employee will receive, in writing, what duties were examined and an explanation of the decision made by the College within 60 days after the request was received by Human Resources
  - **F.** The employee will have the right to request an independent review by the Executive Director of Human Resources of a position review determination.
  - **G.** In the event the employee disagrees with the reallocation decision of the College, they may appeal the agency's decision to the College President in writing within thirty (30) calendar days of being provided the written decision by Human Resources. The president or their designee will provide a written decision on the appeal within thirty (30) work days, which shall be final and binding.
  - H. The effective date of a reallocation resulting from an employee request for a position review is the date the request was filed with the College's Human Resources Office.
  - I. Decisions regarding appropriate classification will be reviewed in accordance with this section, and are not subject to the provisions of Article 38 Grievance Procedure.

## **ARTICLE 45 – Signed Agreement**

- **45.1** Upon ratification by WFSE, the Agreement will be submitted to the Board of Trustees for approval. The Agreement will take effect January 1, 2020 after ratification by WFSE and the Board of Trustees and will remain in full force and effect through December 31, 2022, however, in accordance with RCW 41.56.123, if this Agreement expires while negotiations between the Union and the College are underway for a successor Agreement, the terms and conditions of this Agreement will remain in effect for a period not to exceed one (1) year from the expiration date. Thereafter, the College may unilaterally implement according to law.
- **45.2** Either party may request negotiations of a successor Agreement by notifying the other party in writing no sooner than March 1, 2022 and no later than March 31, 2022. In the event that such notice is given, negotiations will begin at a time agreed upon by the parties.

#### For Tacoma Community College:

/s/\_\_\_\_\_ Dr. Ivan Harrell III, Ph.D. Date Representing TCC Management On Behalf of the Board of Trustees

For the Washington Federation of State Employees - Exempt Employees Union

/s/\_\_\_

Ron Heley, Labor Advocate and Chief Negotiator Representing WFSE Exempt Employees

Date

# Appendix A - Layoff Units

(See Appendix D effective 05/11/2016)

#### Layoff Unit A

Position

Advisor

Coordinator – Career Center

## Layoff Unit B

Position

Advisor/Basketball Coach

Department Advising/Athletics

Layoff Unit C

Department

Advisor/Volleyball Coach

Position

Advising/Athletics

Layoff Unit D

Department

Dual Advisor

Position

1

Advising/UWT

## Layoff Unit E

Position

Coordinator – Running Start

**Educational Planner** 

Department

Running Start

Running Start

Layoff Unit F

Position

Department

Department

Advising Advising Coordinator SPC - FMLY

Early Learning Center

HURLER MINING

# **Appendix B - Drug Free Workplace**

Tacoma Community College Administrative Policy and Procedure

### DRUG FREE WORKPLACE

Section:	President's Authorization:		
IV. ADSV - 208	Approved by Dr. Pamela Transue January 29	9, 2004	
	President's Signature Date		5

### PURPOSE

The purpose of this policy is to ensure a drug free, healthful, safe and secure environment and to comply with state and federal laws concerning controlled substances.

### TO WHOM DOES THIS POLICY APPLY

This policy applies to all employees and volunteers of the College.

### REFERENCES

CFR Part 85, Subpart F (Drug Free Workplace Act of 1988)

Public Law 99-70, Title IV. Subtitle B (Drug Free Schools and Communities Act of 1986

Public Law 101-226 (Amendment of the Drug Free Schools and Communities Act of 1986)

### DEFINITIONS

See College Policy – Definitions

### POLICY

The unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in and on College owned or controlled property. The use of alcohol while on College owned or controlled property is also prohibited, except when authorized in writing by the College President or his/her designee. No employee will report to work while under the influence of alcohol or any unlawful controlled substance. Violation of this policy by any employee may result in referral for mandatory evaluation/treatment for a substance abuse disorder or disciplinary action up to and including dismissal in accordance with the State rules and regulations set forth for higher education ,, bargaining unit agreements, tenure laws, or other College policies. In addition, Washington State statutes and federal laws make

the possession or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol a crime subject to imprisonment, fine, or both.

In order to comply with federal law, the College requires that an employee notify the employing official of any criminal drug statute conviction for any violation occurring in the workplace no later than five days after such conviction. If the employee is engaged in the performance of a federally sponsored grant or contract, the College must notify the federal contracting agency within ten days of having received notice that the employee has been convicted of a drug statute violation occurring in the workplace. The College will take disciplinary action against, or require the satisfactory participation in a drug/alcohol abuse assistance or rehabilitation program, by any College employee who is so convicted. Disciplinary action may include dismissal from employment or other appropriate disciplinary actions. Employment at the College is conditional on each employee's willingness to abide by this policy.

### Program

The many health risks associated with the use of illicit drugs and the abuse of alcohol may adversely affect work as well as personal life. These risks include liver damage, heart disease, ulcers, malnutrition, brain damage, cancer, and damage to a developing fetus. The College will provide substance abuse education, resources, information, and referral focusing on the prevention and treatment of substance abuse.

The substance abuse program will be available to all college employees. The College will distribute information to employees about the drug and alcohol abuse prevention program annually.

The College will conduct a biennial review to determine the effectiveness of the drug and alcohol abuse prevention program, implement changes as needed, and ensure that appropriate sanctions are consistently enforced.

### PROCEDURE

Each employee and College volunteer will complete a signed acknowledgement form that indicates receipt of a copy of the Tacoma Community College Drug Free Workplace policy and acknowledgement that the employee/volunteer agrees to read and abide by the policy terms and conditions. The acknowledgement will be placed in the employees personnel file. The acknowledgement for volunteers will remain with their respective College volunteer agreement. Initial Adoption Date: Unknown Prior Revision Dates: March 1998 Last Revision Date: January 29, 2004 Last Review Date: July 1, 2011

Drug Free Workplace Reasonable Suspicion & Post Accident Testing Procedure

### Purpose

The purpose of this procedure is to aid in the maintenance of a drug free workplace in accordance with college policy. The following procedures have been developed for use by appropriately trained managers, supervisors, and staff to determine whether there is "reasonable suspicion" that: a) an employee may be impaired, b) an employee may present a safety risk to themselves, c) an employee may represent a safety risk to employees, students, the general public and/or d) it may affect the employees ability to satisfactorily and safely perform the duties of his/her position.

### Procedure

## **Reporting Requirements**

- 1. It is the responsibility of all College employees to immediately report any suspicious behavior or signs of drug/alcohol use by anyone on campus to their supervisor, or other member of management and/or to Campus Public Safety.
- If the suspected individual is a student, visitor or member of the public, the Campus Public Safety department must be contacted immediately (extension 5111) to handle the situation.

3. Employees are expected to keep the identities confidential of the suspected individual and the employee who reported the suspicious behavior.

Trained Observer Documentation

Suspicious behavior must be verified by two trained observers. The Campus Public Safety Office maintains a list of trained observers.

 If reasonable suspicion exits, Campus Public Safety will complete the TCC Drug/Alcohol Testing Authorization Form and Federal Drug Testing Custody and Control Form. The determination must be made by two (2) trained observers

Campus Public Safety will:

- a. Transport the employee directly to the testing facility (PACLAB, 1717 South J Street, 1<sup>st</sup> Floor, Tacoma WA 98405 253.426.6682).
- b. Document the incident using their standard incident report.
- c. Complete the Drug and Alcohol Reasonable Suspicion/Post Accident Testing request form.
- d. Contact Human Resources to report the incident.
- 2. The supervisor or trained observer must have a conversation with the employee explaining their reason for suspicion. The supervisor or trained observer must ask the person if they are under the influence of alcohol or drugs, and explain the College's position on a drug and alcohol free workplace. In addition, they must reference the College's Drug Free Workplace policy, the reasonable suspicion procedure and collective bargaining agreement.
  - a. If the employee refuses to submit to testing, refusal will be considered insubordination, an admission to being under the influence of alcohol or drugs, and a positive test result. He/she will be subject to the disciplinary process, up to and including termination. If the employee refuses to submit

to testing the employee will be provided with transportation home which may include supervisor or campus public safety escort or taxi.

- b. The employee will sign a consent form prior to being tested. If the employee refuses, it is considered insubordination, an admission to being under the influence of alcohol or drugs, and a positive test result. He/she will be subject to the disciplinary process, up to and including termination.
- c. If an employee verbally resigns, the supervisor or trained observer will accept their resignation and document the conversation. A verbal resignation will be considered as valid as a written resignation.

## Testing

Campus Public Safety will complete the required forms and transport the employee to the testing site.

All test results are to be treated with the highest confidentiality. Test results are immediate for the breath alcohol test and take 24-48 hours to process for urine drug screen. Test results will be given to the Campus Public Safety Officer who transports the employee. Campus Public Safety will return the test results along with the completed documentation to the Vice President for Administrative Services, HR Employment Manager or Assistant Director for HR Operations.

- If the alcohol breath test is positive or the employee is not in a condition to return to work or operate a vehicle due to suspected drug/alcohol impairment, Campus Public Safety will transport or arrange for transportation of the employee to his/her residence. The alcohol breath test is considered positive when the employee's breath alcohol level is equal to or higher than the State of Washington law for operating a motor vehicle.
- If an employee is transported home for suspected drug or alcohol impairment, he/she is considered on paid administrative leave until the College receives the test results.

- 3. If an employee refuses to be transported by Campus Public Safety, the employee must arrange for alternative transportation. Under no condition will an employee be allowed to drive when intoxication or drug use is suspected. If the employee attempts to drive or leave campus on his/her own, Campus Public Safety will contact Law Enforcement immediately.
- 4. If an employee tests positive for alcohol or drugs, he/she will be disciplined in accordance with College policy and any applicable collective bargaining agreement up to and including termination.

### **Employment Status**

If two trained observers have determined there is "reasonable suspicion" that: a) an employee may be impaired, b) an employee may present a safety risk to themselves, c) an employee may represent a safety risk to employees, students, the general public and/or d) it may affect the employees ability to satisfactorily and safely perform the duties of his/her position the employee is on paid administrative leave until the College receives all test results.

Tacoma Community College Administrative Policy and Procedure

#### DRUG FREE WORKPLACE

Section	President's Authorization
Human Resources	
Riuman Resources -	
	Approved by Dr. Pamela Transue Jahuary 29, 2004
	President's Signature

#### PURPOSE

The purpose of this policy is to ensure a drug free, healthful, safe and secure environment and to comply with state and federal laws concerning controlled substances.

#### TO WHOM DOES THIS POLICY APPLY

This policy applies to all employees and volunteers of the College.

#### REFERENCES

CFR Part 85, Subpart F (Drug Free Workplace Act of 1988) Public Law 99-70, Title IV. Subtitle B (Drug Free Schools and Communities Act of 1986 Public Law 101-226 (Amendment of the Drug Free Schools and Communities Act of 1986)

#### DEFINITIONS

See College Policy – Definitions

#### POLICY

The unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in and on College owned or controlled property. The use of alcohol while on College owned or controlled property is also prohibited, except when authorized in writing by the College President or his/her designee. No employee will report to work while under the influence of alcohol or any unlawful controlled substance. Violation of this policy by any employee may result in referral for mandatory evaluation/treatment for a substance abuse disorder or disciplinary action up to and including dismissal in accordance with the State rules and regulations set forth for higher education ,, bargaining unit agreements, tenure laws, or other College policies. In addition, Washington State statutes and federal laws make the possession or distribution of illicit drugs and alcohol a crime subject to imprisonment, fine, or both.

In order to comply with federal law, the College requires that an employee notify the employing official of any criminal drug statute conviction for any violation occurring in the workplace no later than five days after such conviction. If the employee is engaged in the performance of a federally sponsored grant or contract, the College must notify the federal contracting agency within ten days of having received notice that the

Page 1 of 2

employee has been convicted of a drug statute violation occurring in the workplace. The College will take disciplinary action against, or require the satisfactory participation in a drug/alcohol abuse assistance or rehabilitation program, by any College employee who is so convicted. Disciplinary action may include dismissal from employment or other appropriate disciplinary actions. Employment at the College is conditional on each employee's willingness to abide by this policy.

#### Program

The many health risks associated with the use of illicit drugs and the abuse of alcohol may adversely affect work as well as personal life. These risks include liver damage, heart disease, ulcers, malnutrition, brain damage, cancer, and damage to a developing fetus. The College will provide substance abuse education, resources, information, and referral focusing on the prevention and treatment of substance abuse.

The substance abuse program will be available to all college employees. The College will distribute information to employees about the drug and alcohol abuse prevention program annually.

The College will conduct a biennial review to determine the effectiveness of the drug and alcohol abuse prevention program, implement changes as needed, and ensure that appropriate sanctions are consistently enforced.

#### PROCEDURE

Each employee and College volunteer will complete a signed acknowledgement form that indicates receipt of a copy of the Tacoma Community College Drug Free Workplace policy and acknowledgement that the employee/volunteer agrees to read and abide by the policy terms and conditions. The acknowledgement will be placed in the employees personnel file. The acknowledgement for volunteers will remain with their respective College volunteer agreement.

Initial Adoption Date: Unknown Prior Revision Dates - March 1998 Last Revision Date: - January 29, 2004

Page 2 of 2



Page 2

Page 1

- b. Document the incident using their standard incident report.
- c. Complete the Drug and Alcohol Reasonable Suspicion/Post Accident Testing request form.
- d. Contact Human Resources to report the incident.

2. The supervisor or trained observer must have a conversation with the employee explaining their reason for suspicion. The supervisor or trained observer must ask the person if they are under the influence of alcohol or drugs, and explain the College's position on a drug and alcohol free workplace. In addition, they must reference the College's Drug Free Workplace policy, the reasonable suspicion procedure and collective bargaining agreement.

- a. If the employee refuses to submit to testing, refusal will be considered insubordination, an admission to being under the influence of alcohol or drugs, and a positive test result. He/she will be subject to the disciplinary process, up to and including termination. If the employee refuses to submit to testing the employee will be provided with transportation home which may include supervisor or campus public safety escort or taxi.
- b. The employee will sign a consent form prior to being tested. If the employee refuses, it is considered insubordination, an admission to being under the influence of alcohol or drugs, and a positive test result. He/she will be subject to the disciplinary process, up to and including termination.
- c. If an employee verbally resigns, the supervisor or trained observer will accept their resignation and document the conversation. A verbal resignation will be considered as valid as a written resignation.

#### Testing

Campus Public Safety will complete the required forms and transport the employee to the testing site. All test results are to be treated with the highest confidentiality. Test results are immediate for the breath alcohol test and take 24-48 hours to process for urine drug screen. Test results will be given to the Campus Public Safety Officer who transports the employee. Campus Public Safety will return

I:\Policies and Procedures\Paula\Reasonable Suspicion\Testing Procedure.docx

determination must be made by two (2) trained observers Campus Public Safety will:

a. Transport the employee directly to the testing facility (PACLAB, 1717 South J Street, 1st Floor, Tacoma WA 98405 253.426.6682).

I:\Policies and Procedures\Paula\Reasonable Suspicion\Testing Procedure.docx



the test results along with the completed documentation to the Vice President for Administrative Services, HR Employment Manager or Assistant Director for HR Operations.

- If the alcohol breath test is positive or the employee is not in a condition to return to work or operate a vehicle due to suspected drug/alcohol impairment, Campus Public Safety will transport or arrange for transportation of the employee to his/her residence. The alcohol breath test is considered positive when the employee's breath alcohol level is equal to or higher than the State of Washington law for operating a motor vehicle.
- 2. If an employee is transported home for suspected drug or alcohol impairment, he/she is considered on paid administrative leave until the College receives the test results.
- 3. If an employee refuses to be transported by Campus Public Safety, the employee must arrange for alternative transportation. Under no condition will an employee be allowed to drive when intoxication or drug use is suspected. If the employee attempts to drive or leave campus on his/her own, Campus Public Safety will contact Law Enforcement immediately.
- If an employee tests positive for alcohol or drugs, he/she will be disciplined in accordance with College policy and any applicable collective bargaining agreement up to and including termination.

#### Employment Status

If two trained observers have determined there is "reasonable suspicion" that: a) an employee may be impaired, b) an employee may present a safety risk to themselves, c) an employee may represent a safety risk to employees, students, the general public and/or d) it may affect the employees ability to satisfactorily and safely perform the duties of his/her position the employee is on paid administrative save until the College receives all test results.

I:\Policies and Procedures\Paula\Reasonable Suspicion\Testing Procedure.docx

Page 3

COMMUNITY       Drug and Alcohol Testin         COLLEGE       Observation and Request For         EMPLOYEE NAME       POSITION         SUPERVISOR       DEPARTMENT         DATE OF OCCURRENCE (EXAMPLE MM/DD/YYYY)       TIME OF OCCURRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)         I.       Or reasonable suspicion found. If no reasonable suspicion exists, this form will be retained by Campus Public Safety with their incident report.         II.       Please select reason for test (Reasonable Suspicion or Post-Accident) and follow instructions as indicated.         Market All Cohol and/or drugs and that alcohol or controlled substance usage may be adversely affecting the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of themselves or another. Please check all the appropriate boxes.         Speech:       Gait         Behavior       Eves         Fast       Behavior         Fast       Behavior         Disoriented       Disficulty performing tasks         Difficulty performing tasks       Or alcohol         Matery       Drug         Profuse       Swaring         Difficulty performing tasks       Difficulty performing tasks         Difficulty performing tasks       Difficulty performing tasks         Distriented       Distriented       Pupils dilated or cordination or alcohol         Distoriented	FORMER /				v D	rug Fre	e Workplac
COLLEGE     Observation and Request For      EMPLOYEE NAME     POSITION      SUPERVISOR     DEPARTMENT  DATE OF OCCUBRENCE (EXAMPLE MM/DD/YYY)     TIME OF OCCUBRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)      OF OF OF OF OCCUBRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)      OF OF OF OF OCCUBRENCE OF OF OF OF OCCUBRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)      OF OF OF OF OF OF OF OF OF OCCUBRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)      OF		LACOMA					
SUPERVISOR       DEPARTMENT         DATE OF OCCURRENCE (EXAMPLE MM/D0/YYYY)       TIME OF OCCURRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)         I.		COLLEGE		Obs			
DATE OF OCCURRENCE (EXAMPLE MM/DD/YYYY)       TIME OF OCCURRENCE (EXAMPLE 12:00 PM PST)         1.       Image: Computer Stress of Computer Stress	EMPLOYEE NAME			POSITION .			
I.       No reasonable suspicion found. If no reasonable suspicion exists, this form will be retained by Campus Public Safety with their incident report.         II.       Please select reason for test (Reasonable Suspicion or Post-Accident) and follow instructions as indicated.         REASONABLE SUSPICION       Any employee may be tested when there is reasonable grounds to suspect that the employee may be impaired by alcohol and/or drugs and that alcohol or controlled substance usage may be adversely affecting the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of themselves or another. Please check all the appropriate boxes.         Speech:       Gait       Behavior       Pres       Odor       Other (please list inflamed)         Hesitant       Deliberate       Bolibity performing tasks       Inflamed       Inflamed       Inflamed         I tack of coordination       Disoriented       Disoriented       Inflamed are appearance       Odor       Other (please list weating boxes.         Stow       Disoriented       Disoriented incident has occurred involving:       Na unthorized possession of the store appearance       Odor       Other - descring a sering things inflame appearance         POST-ACCIEDNT       Any employee may be tested when a work-related incident has occurred involving:       1. An outcome such as death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or         2. A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did in occur) AN	SUPERVISOR			DEPARTMENT	······		
Campus Public Safety with their incident report.         II.       Please select reason for test (Reasonable Suspicion or Post-Accident) and follow instructions as indicated.         REASONABLE SUSPICION       Any employee may be tested when there is reasonable grounds to suspect that the employee may be deversely affecting the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of themselves or another. Please check all the appropriate boxes.         Speech:       Gait       Behavor       Profuse       Nausea         Hestiant       Bowying       Confrontational       Watery       Bowing       Nausea         Instand       Waving       Disoriented       Matery       Blank stare appearance       Nausea         Stow       Bowing       Instandig or seeing things       Watery       Blank stare appearance       Disoriented or constricted         Disoriented       Hearing or seeing things       Hearing or seeing things       Disoriented nor or significant property/environmental damage, or to potential for death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A mean miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.       C. Reason(s) to believe the employee's actions or inaction contributed to the inderes of each clehet in one of in above	DATE OF OCCURRI	ENCE (EXAMPLE MM/DD/YY	YY)	TIME OF OCCURRENCE	(EXAMPLE 12	2:00 PM PST)	
II.       Please select reason for test (Reasonable Suspicion or Post-Accident) and follow instructions as indicated.            REASONABLE SUSPICION         Any employee may be tested when there is reasonable grounds to suspect that the employee may bipyee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of themselves or another. Please check all the appropriate boxes.         Speech:         Gait         Gait         Gait         Deliberate         Del				A REAL MADA AND A REAL MADE AND A REAL MADE AND A REAL AND A	sts, this fo	rm will be	retained by
Any employee may be tested when there is reasonable grounds to suspect that the employee may be impaired by alcohol and/or drugs and that alcohol or controlled substance usage may be adversely affecting the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of themselves or another. Please check all the appropriate boxes.         Speech:       Gait       Behavlor       Eyes       Odor       Other (please list)         Bestant       Deliberate       Behavlor       Eyes       Odor       Other (please list)         Bestant       Deliberate       Difficulty performing tasks       Maded       Dorug       Profuse         Slow       Unsteady       Disoriented       Heavy eyelids       Dusual eye movement       Blank stare appearance       Drug       Profuse         Slow       Unable to perform routine tasks       Hearing or seeing things       Dusual eye movement       Blank stare appearance       Dubus eye movement       Dubus eye movement       Dubus eye movement       Blank stare appearance       Dubus eye for the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A       "near miss"       Employee involvement       Employee's action or inaction contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A       Reason for Post-Accident Testing       B. Employee Involvemen	II. Please	e select reason for te			nt) and fo	llow instru	ictions as
impaired by alcohol and/or drugs and that alcohol or controlled substance usage may be adversely affecting the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of themselves or another. Please check all the appropriate boxes.         Speech:       Gait       Behavior         Fast       Oddr       Oldor         Impaired by alcohol and/or drugs and that alcohol or controlled substance usage may be adversely affecting the appropriate boxes.       Oddr         Behavior       Behavior       Eyes       Oddr       Other (please list         Hesitant       Deliberate       Behavior       Eyes       Oddr       Other (please list         Inflamed       Heavy epilos       Inflamed       Drog       Profuse       sweating         Slow       Disoriented       Inflamed       Puplis dilated or cordination       Disoriented       Dususal eye movement       Disoriented       possession of druce or alcohol         Weaving       Unable to perform routine tasks       Hearing or seeing things       Puplis dilated or cordination       Districted       Dususal eye movement       Districted alcohol or stricted       Dustal eye movement       Districted alcohol or stricted       Districted alcohol or stricted       Districted alcohol or stricted alcohol or stricted alcohol or stricted alcohol or or stricted alcohol or or stricted alcohol or or stricted alcohol or or stricted alistance       Dustal eye movement       District	REASONAL	BLE SUSPICION					
the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of         the employee's job performance or that the employee may present a danger to the physical safety of         speech:       Gait         Fast       Deliberate         Deliberate       Confrontational         Disoriented       Weaving         Instremely       Disoriented         Mean       Weaving         Instremely nervous       Puplis dilated or         Or alcohoi       Extremely nervous         Unusteady       Unattentive         Heargic       Poor perception of time &         POST-ACCIEDNT         Any employee may be tested when a work-related incident has occurred involving:         1. An outcome such as death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or         2. A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did ne occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A. Reason for Post-Accident Testing       B. Employee Involvement         Employee's actions or inaction or inaction contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely diamage         Significant property damage       Significant property damage         Significant property damage       B. Employee Involvement <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>and the second se</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>				and the second se			
Speech:       Gait       Behavior       Eyes       Odor       Other (please list         Hesitant       Deliberate       Confrontational       Watery       Nausea         Loud       Unsteady       Disoriented       Watery       Inflamed       Profuse         Slow       Use or constricted       Pupils dilated or constricted       Pupils dilated or constricted       Other - descr         Unable to perform routine tasks       Hearing or seeing things       Poor perception of time & distance       Other - descr         POST-ACCIEDNT       An outcome such as death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or       A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.       C. Reason(s) to believe the employee inclose of checkos (under Reasonable Suspicion" above.)         Mestriational       B. Employee's action or inaction contributed to the incident susce incident "incident"         A "near miss"       B. Employee's action or inaction contributed to the incident susce incident"         A "near miss"       B. Employee's action or inaction contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A Reason for Post-Accident Testing       B. Employee's action or inaction contributed to the incident incident incident incident						1791	
□       Fast       □ <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>the second se</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>011</td>				the second se			011
Extremely nervous       Unusual eye movement       Other - descr         Unable to perform routine       Blank stare appearance       Other - descr         POST-ACCIEDNT       Blank stare appearance       Image: Display in the stare appearance       Image: Display in the stare appearance         POST-ACCIEDNT         Any employee may be tested when a work-related incident has occurred involving:       Image: Display in the stare appearance       Image: Display in the stare appearance         1. An outcome such as death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or       Image: Display in the stare appearance       Image: Display in the stare appearance         2. A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A. Reason for Post-Accident Testing       B. Employee Involvement       C. Reason(s) to believe the employe under the stare appearance of the above incident	Fast Hesitant Loud Slow	Deliberate Swaying Unsteady Weaving	Confrontational Difficulty performing to Disoriented Inattentive Lethargic	asks Red Watery Inflamed Heavy eyelids		Alcohol	Nausea Profuse sweating Unauthorized possession of drug
distance         □ POST-ACCIEDNT         Any employee may be tested when a work-related incident has occurred involving:         1. An outcome such as death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or         2. A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.         A. Reason for Post-Accident Testing       B. Employee Involvement         □ Death       Employee's action or inaction contributed to the incident         □ Serious bodily injury       B. Employee Involvement         □ Significant property damage       □ Yes         □ Significant property damage       □ No         □ Stacident       If no, STOP. Testing not indicated         III.       Describe in detail the reason for requesting a drug/alcohol test. Include observed facts and		*	Extremely nervous     Unable to perform rou tasks     Hearing or seeing thing	tine Unusual eye m Blank stare ap			or alcohol
<ul> <li>Any employee may be tested when a work-related incident has occurred involving:         <ol> <li>An outcome such as death, serious bodily injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or</li> <li>A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.</li> <li>Reason for Post-Accident Testing Employee's action or inaction contributed to the lincident line of the reason for requesting a drug/alcohol test. Include observed facts and</li> </ol></li></ul>							
<ul> <li>potential for death, serious injury, or significant property/environmental damage, or</li> <li>A "near miss" occurs (engaging in an activity which could have resulted in one of the above but did no occur) AND the employee's actions or inaction either contributed to the outcome or near miss, or cannot be completely discounted as a contributing factor.</li> <li>A Reason for Post-Accident Testing         <ul> <li>Death</li> <li>Employee's action or inaction contributed to the using or has used drugs or alcoho</li> <li>Significant property damage</li> <li>Significant property damage</li> <li>Mear miss"</li> <li>If no, STOP. Testing not indicated</li> </ul> </li> <li>C. Reason for requesting a drug/alcohol test. Include observed facts and</li> </ul>	Any employee	may be tested when				ronmenta	I damage or th
A.       Reason for Post-Accident Testing Death       B.       Employee Involvement       C.       Reason(s) to believe the employee using or has used drugs or alcoho incident         Serious bodily injury       Employee's action or inaction contributed to the Environmental damage       Impairment indicators (checkbox (e under Reasonable Suspicion" above.)         Significant property damage       No         "Near miss"       If no, STOP. Testing not indicated         III.       Describe in detail the reason for requesting a drug/alcohol test. Include observed facts and	potent 2. A "neal occur)	ial for death, serious r miss" occurs (engag AND the employee's	injury, or significant   ing in an activity whi actions or inaction el	property/environm ch could have resu ther contributed to	nental dan Ited in on	nage, <i>or</i> e of the ab	oove but did no
□ Death       Employee's action or inaction contributed to the incident       using or has used drugs or alcoho         □ Serious bodily injury       □ Impairment indicators (checkbox (e under Reasonable Suspicion" above.)       □ Impairment indicators (checkbox (e under Reasonable Suspicion" above.)         □ Significant property damage       □ No       □ fn o, STOP. Testing not indicated       □         III.       Describe in detail the reason for requesting a drug/alcohol test. Include observed facts and       □					СВ	eason(s) to be	elieve the employee
III. Describe in detail the reason for requesting a drug/alcohol test. Include observed facts and	Death     Seriou     Enviro     Signifi     Accide	is bodily injury onmental damage cant property damage ent	Employee's action or inac incident Yes No	tion contributed to the	u Im	sing or has us pairment indi	ed drugs or alcohol cators (checkbox (e
circumstances, other witnesses and actions taken (attach additional sheets if necessary):	III. Describ	e in detail the reasor	for requesting a dru	g/alcohol test. Inc			
	circums	stances, other witnes	ses and actions taker	n (attach additiona	l sheets if	necessary	): ·

 This employee has been immediately removed from a safety-sensitive position and from performing safety-sensitive work.
 This employee has been immediately removed from performing the functions of his/her position.
 This employee has been transported to the testing facility.
 This employee refused to submit to testing (Refusal to submit to testing is an automatic positive which will result in discributions up to a discluding termination). result in disciplinary action up to and including termination).

NOTE: Should this employee refuse to submit to testing, or test positive for alcohol or drugs, they may *not* return to work until completing the requirements under regulation as determined by the College designed Employer Representative.

Trained Observer/Supervisor Name	Title	Date	. Telephone
Trained Observer/Supervisor Signature	1		
2 <sup>nd</sup> Trained Observer/Supervisor Name	Title	Date	Telephone
2 <sup>nd</sup> Trained Observed/Supervisor Signature	-		
Submitted to Human Resources		Date	

CALL A

# **Appendix C - Memorandum of Understanding - Salary Survey**

# Tacoma Community College (TCC) and Washington Federation of State Employees Higher Education

The Tacoma Community College (hereinafter the "College"), and the Washington Federation of State Employees Higher Education (hereinafter the "Union"), hereby enter into and agree to the following memorandum of understanding.

- The College agrees to conduct an updated salary survey for the following positions: a. Educational Planners
  - b. Coordinator Running Start
  - c. Coordinator and Family Support Specialist

The parties will discuss and agree upon equivalent comparators before conducting the survey.

- 2. If a salary adjustment is warranted based on the outcome of the survey, the College agrees to up to a 2% equity adjustment for these positions.
- 3. Warranted salary adjustment will be effective the date negotiated agreement is ratified by the Union Membership and the Board of Trustees.

/s/

Sherri-Ann Burke, Labor Advocate Representing WFSE Exempt Employees <u>11/24/2014</u> Date

/s/

Silvia Barajas, Vice President Representing TCC Management On Behalf of the Board of Trustees <u>11/24/2014</u> Date

# Appendix D – Memorandum of Understanding - Layoff Units

The Tacoma Community College (hereinafter the "College"), and the Washington Federation of State Employees Higher Education (hereinafter the "Union"), hereby enter into and agree to the following memorandum of understanding.

- 1. On May 11, 2016 PERC Case 27068-E-15 decision No.12543-B-PECB modified the bargaining unit.
- 2. The existing bargaining unit was modified to include the Student Support Specialist, the Data Specialist, the Assessment Specialist, and the Access Technology and Retention Specialist. 3. The Layoff units for this bargaining unit are modified as follows:

Layoff Unit G		
Position	Department	
Retention Specialist	Fresh Start	

Layoff Unit H

Position	Department
Coordinator – Student Services	Gig Harbor Campus

Layoff Unit I

Position		Department
Specialist – Adaptive Technology	5	Assessment & Access Services

Layoff Unit J

Position	Department
Specialist – Assessment	Assessment & Access Services

Layoff Unit K

Position	Department
Specialist – Data	Assessment & Access Services

Layoff Unit L

Position	Department
Specialist – Student Support	Assessment & Access Services

/s/\_\_

Dr. Sheila Ruhland, President Representing TCC Management On Behalf of the Board of Trustees Date

/s/\_\_ Date Sherri-Ann Burke, Labor Advocate Representing WFSE Exempt Employees

# Appendix E - Memorandum of Understanding - Recruitment Retention Lump Sum Payment

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN TACOMA COMMUNITY COLLEGE AND THE WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES TCC EXEMPT

## **Recruitment Retention Lump Sum Payment**

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) by and between Tacoma Community College and the Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE) is for the purpose of implementing a lump sum payment for recruitment and retention.

- A. In recognition of their service as TCC Exempt Employees, a one-time bonus will be provided. These bargaining unit employees will be eligible to receive a one-time lump sum payment of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) if they are employed on July 1, 2023.
- B. The lump sum bonus will be reflected within the employee's paycheck subject to all required state and federal withholding and will be paid no earlier than July 25, 2023. The one-time bonus will not be subject to union dues or other union fees.
- C. Bargaining unit employees will only receive one lump sum payment regardless of whether they occupy more than one position at the College.
  - a. Employees that hold more than one position at the College will have the position which they hold the majority of the time be responsible for processing the lump sum payment.
  - b. Payment eligibility is based on employee's position on July 1, 2023.
- D. The amount of the lump sum payment for part-time and on call employees will be proportionate to that required for full-time employment. For employees who hold more than one part-time and/or on call position, the number of hours will be cumulative from all positions. The lump sum payment will not exceed one thousand dollars (\$1,000).

/s/\_\_

The provisions contained in this MOU become effective on July 1, 2023 and shall expire on July 31, 2023.

## For Tacoma Community College:

/s/\_\_\_\_\_Date\_\_\_\_ Dr. Ivan Harrell III, Ph.D., President Representing TCC Management For the Washington Federation of State Employees - Exempt Employees Union

\_\_\_\_\_ Date\_\_\_

Ron Heley, Labor Advocate Representing WFSE Exempt Employees

# Appendix F - Memorandum of Understanding - Duration of CBA

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN TACOMA COMMUNITY COLLEGE AND

THE WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES TCC EXEMPT Duration of the CBA

The parties recognize that significant resources are necessary to conduct productive and timely contract negotiations. The parties therefore agree to convene a Union Management Communications Committee (UMCC) meeting to discuss this issue.

The parties agree to discuss:

- 1. The current model and processes;
- 2. Budgeting processes, including the legislative process and the establishment of the Governor's budget;
- 3. Other mutually agreed upon topics to maximize the effectiveness and timeliness of negotiating successor collective bargaining agreements between the parties.

The parties therefore agree to convene discussions before the end of the calendar year 2023 unless an extension is mutually agreed upon. The discussions should conclude at least 3 months prior to the expiration of the 2023-2025 collective bargaining agreement.

The scope of authority for communications between parties will be in accordance with Article 30.1.E.

### For Tacoma Community College:

/s/\_\_\_\_Date\_\_\_\_ Dr. Ivan Harrell III, Ph.D., President Representing TCC Management

## For the Washington Federation of State Employees - Exempt Employees Union

/s/\_\_\_\_\_ Date\_\_\_\_ Ron Heley, Labor Advocate Representing WFSE Exempt Employees [BLANK PAGE]